

COMPREHENSIVE SCHOOL SAFETY PLAN Part I – Public Components 2023-2024

School:

Santa Cruz County Office of Education

Address:

400 Encinal St

Santa Cruz, CA 95060-2115

Principal:

John Rice, Executive Director

Phone Number:

831-466-5724

E-mail Address:

jrice@santacruzcoe.org

District:

Santa Cruz County Office of Education

Superintendent

Faris Sabbah

Phone Number:

831-466-5900

E-mail Address:

fsabbah@santacruzcoe.org

Approved by:

Name	Title	Signature	Date
Faris Sabbah	Superintendent		2.15.24

Table of Contents

Purpose of the Comprehensive School Safety Plan (CSSP)	3
Plan Development and Approval	4
Current Status of School Crime	5
School Safety Strategies and Programs	11
Child Abuse Reporting Procedures Emergency/Disaster Preparedness Training Schedule	
Procedures for Emergency Use by Public Agency – BP 3516	19
Suspension/Expulsion Policies – BP 5144.1	19
Procedures to Notify Teachers of Dangerous Pupils – BP 5148	19
Nondiscrimination/Harassment Policy – BP 5145.3	20
Dress Code – BP 5132	20
Rules and Procedures for School Discipline – BP 5144	21
Bullying Prevention – BP 5131.2	22
Positive School Climate – BP 5137	22
Uniform Complaint Procedure – BP 1312.3	25
Protocols to Address Mental Health Care of Pupils Who Have Witnessed a Violent Act	26
Procedures for Safe Ingress and Egress of Pupils, Parents, and School Employees to and from school	
Appendix	
Board Policy 5141.4 Child Abuse Prevention and Reporting Board Policy 3516 Emergencies and Disaster Preparedness Board Policy 5144.1 Suspension and Expulsion/Due Process Board Policy 4158 Employee Security/Teacher Notification Board Policy 5145.3 Nondiscrimination/Harassment Board Policy 5132 Dress and Grooming Board Policy 5144 Discipline Board Policy 5131.2 Bullying Prevention	
Board Policy 5137 Positive School Climate	

Purpose of the Comprehensive School Safety Plan (CSSP)

Sections 32280-32288 of the California Education Code outline the requirements of all schools operating any kindergarten and any grades 1 to 12, inclusive, to write and develop a Comprehensive School Safety Plan relevant to the needs and resources of that particular school.

It is the intent of the Legislature in enacting the provisions to support California public schools as they develop their mandated Comprehensive School Safety Plans that are the result of a systematic planning process, that include strategies aimed at the prevention of, and education about, potential incidents involving crime and violence on school campuses. Comprehensive School Safety Plans are required under SB 719 & AB 115 and must contain the following elements:

- Assessment of school crime committed on school campuses and at school-related functions
- Child abuse reporting procedures
- Disaster procedures
- Suspension and expulsion policies
- Procedures to notify teachers of dangerous pupils
- Discrimination and harassment policies
- School wide dress code policies
- Procedures for safe ingress and egress
- Policies enacted to maintain a safe and orderly environment
- Rules and procedures on school discipline
- Hate crime reporting procedures

The Comprehensive School Safety Plan will be reviewed and updated by March 1st every year. In July of every year, the school will report on the status of its school safety plan including a description of its key elements in the annual School Accountability Report Card (SARC).

A copy of the Comprehensive School Safety Plan Public Version – Part I is available for review at the Santa Cruz County Office of Education office, and online at http://www.santacruzcoe.org/student-services/alternative-education-programs/

This Comprehensive School Safety Plan analyzes current safety conditions and school climate. In so doing, the plan describes programs in place at our schools, and defines the strategies and programs in place for continued improvement in providing a safe, orderly, school environment that is nurturing and conducive to learning. Appendices follow the action plan. These Appendices include specific, mandated policies and procedures connected to the safety strategies and programs described within the analysis section.

This plan was developed with input from the SCCOE School Site Council and local law enforcement.

SCHOOL PROFILE

The SCCOE Alternative Education Program consists of 17 separate school sites throughout Santa Cruz County. SCCOE Alternative Education Programs have an ethnically diverse student population and are served by a dedicated and well-trained staff. The SCCOE Alternative Education Program face unique challenges in maintaining a safe school, partly because of the student population we serve and partly because of the fact that our school sites are small, sometimes impermanent, and are located throughout the county.

Plan Development and Approval

The Santa Cruz County Office of Education Comprehensive School Safety Plan has been developed by:

- $\sqrt{}$ School Site Council
- $\sqrt{}$ School Safety Planning Committee

Which includes the following members:

Name	Membership Role
John Rice, Executive Director	Principal or Principal's Designee
Javier Gonzalez, Teacher	Teacher from Santa Cruz County Office of Education
Maria Lazaro	Parent whose child attends the School
Blanca Corrales, Community Organizer	Classified Employee
Sargent Dan Flippo	Law Enforcement Agency Representative
Cristal Renteria, Director	Other

Key Dates of Plan Development and Approval	Date(s)
Meeting with representative of law enforcement agency to develop the Plan	9/18/23
Meeting at the school site to allow members of the public the opportunity to review and express opinions about the Plan	10/10/23
School Site Council approval of the Plan	12/12/23
School District Board approval of the Plan	2/15/24
Submission to Santa Cruz County Office of Education for audit review	2/15/24

Current Status of School Crime

This section presents data that will be analyzed to assess the current status of school crime committed on the Santa Cruz County Office of Education campus and at school-related functions. Data presented include:

Table A6.4
School Environment, School Connectedness, Academic Motivation, and Promotion of Parental Involvement Scales

	NT %	Table
Total school supports	60	
Caring adults in school [‡]	72	A6.5
High expectations-adults in school [‡]	76	A6.6
Meaningful participation at school [‡]	33	A6.7
School connectedness ^{†#} (In-School Only)	65	A6.8
School connectedness ^{†ψ} (<i>Remote Only</i>)		A6.8
Academic motivation [†]	63	A6.9
Promotion of parental involvement in school [†]	64	A6.13

Notes: Cells are empty if there are less than 10 respondents.

Table numbers refer to tables with item-level results for the survey questions that comprise each scale.

[‡]Scales are based on average of respondents reporting "Pretty much true" or "Very much true."

[†]Scales are based on average of respondents reporting "Agree" or "Strongly agree."

^{*}The scale was based on five survey questions for in-school respondents.

 $^{^{\}psi}$ The scale was based on four questions for remote respondents.

8. School Violence, Victimization, and Safety

Table A8.1
Perceived Safety at School (In-School Only)

	NT
	%
Very safe	37
Safe	38
Neither safe nor unsafe	22
Unsafe	3
Very unsafe	1

Question HS A.114/MS A.107: How safe do you feel when you are at school?

Note: Cells are empty if there are less than 10 respondents.

Table A8.3 School Violence Victimization Scale Questions

	NT %
School violence victimization (In-School Only)	%
Average reporting "1 or more times"	14
During the past 12 months, how many times on school property have you	
been pushed, shoved, slapped, hit, or kicked by someone who wasn't just kidding around? (In-School Only)	
0 times	91
1 time	4
2 to 3 times	3
4 or more times	2
been afraid of being beaten up? (In-School Only)	
0 times	92
1 time	4
2 to 3 times	2
4 or more times	2
During the past 12 months, how many times have you	
had mean rumors or lies spread about you?	
0 times	77
1 time	8
2 to 3 times	7
4 or more times	8
had sexual jokes, comments, or gestures made to you?	
0 times	84
1 time	3
2 to 3 times	5
4 or more times	8

Question HS A.115, 116, 118, 119, 130, 131/MS A.108, 109, 111, 112, 123, 124: During the past 12 months, how many times on school property have you... been pushed, shoved, slapped, hit, or kicked by someone who wasn't just kidding around? [In-school only]... been afraid of being beaten up? [In-school only]... had mean rumors or lies spread about you? [In-school only]... had sexual jokes, comments, or gestures made to you? [In-School only]... During the past 12 months, how many times did students from your school... spread mean rumors or lies spread about you? [Remote only]... make sexual jokes, comments, or gestures toward you? [Remote only] Note: Cells are empty if there are less than 10 respondents.

Table A8.5

Threats and Injuries with Weapons at School, Past 12 Months (In-School Only)

	NT
	%
During the past 12 months, how many times on school property have you	
been threatened with harm or injury?	
0 times	92
1 time	5
2 to 3 times	2
4 or more times	1
been threatened or injured with a weapon (gun, knife, club, etc.)?	
0 times	97
1 time	2
2 to 3 times	0
4 or more times	1

Question HS A.126, 128/MS A.119, 121: During the past 12 months, how many times on school property have you... been threatened or injured with a weapon (gun, knife, club, etc.)?... been threatened with harm or injury? Note: Cells are empty if there are less than 10 respondents.

Table A8.6
Weapons Possession on School Property, Past 12 Months (In-School Only)

	NT %
During the past 12 months, how many times on school property have you	
seen someone carrying a gun, knife, or other weapon?	
0 times	89
1 time	4
2 to 3 times	4
4 or more times	3

Question HS A.127/MS A.120: During the past 12 months, how many times on school property have you... seen someone carrying a gun, knife, or other weapon?

Note: Cells are empty if there are less than 10 respondents.

9. Alcohol and Other Drug Use

Table A9.1
Summary Measures of Level of AOD Use and Perceptions

	NT %	Table
Lifetime illicit AOD use to get "high" ⊼	55	A9.2
Lifetime alcohol or drug use	55	A9.2
Lifetime marijuana use	42	A9.2
Lifetime very drunk or high (7 or more times)	25	A9.7
Current alcohol or drug use [¶]	33	A9.5
Current marijuana use [¶]	26	A9.5
Current heavy drug use [¶]	23	A9.5
Current heavy alcohol use (binge drinking) [¶]	17	A9.5
Current alcohol or drug use on school property ^{¶Φ}	14	A9.8
Harmfulness of occasional marijuana use ^B	21	A9.11
Difficulty of obtaining marijuana ^C	8	A9.12

Notes: Cells are empty if there are less than 10 respondents.

11. Other Health Risks

Table A11.1

Gang Involvement (In-School Only)

	NT
	%
No	95
Yes	5

Question HS A.149/MS A.142: Do you consider yourself a member of a gang?

Note: Cells are empty if there are less than 10 respondents.

[^]Excludes prescription pain medication.

[¶]Past 30 days.

 $[\]Phi$ In-School only.

BGreat harm.

^CVery difficult.

Findings from the analysis of the data presented above include:

Assessment of School Crime and a Healthy School Climate

Data above comes from The California Healthy Kids Survey, last administered during the 2022-2023 school year. Additional data comes from our annual Family, Student, and Staff LCAP Survey.

School Engagement and Supports

While last year's California Healthy Kids Survey found that 65% of students felt connected to their school community, 92% of students surveyed locally using our LCAP survey, reported feeling connected to their school. 97% reported feeling that their school staff was committed to their success. Students will be surveyed again this April.

School Violence, Victimization, and Safety

According to the California Healthy Kids Survey (CHKS), 75% of students responded that they felt either "Safe" or "Very safe" when asked, "How safe do you feel at school?" 3% responded with "Unsafe" or "Very unsafe." This is a small improvement from the year prior. Nearly 98% of students responded positively to the same question via local survey this year. In 2023, 7% of SCCOE students surveyed via CHKS, reported being involved in at least one fight during the year, and 8% reported a fear of being beaten up. 11% of students reported seeing someone carrying a weapon at school at least once during the year, and 3% reported being threatened or injured with a weapon. These are improvements over years prior. 5% of community school students reported that they considered themself a member of a gang, but 15% of court school students reported the same. Just over 80% of students report feeling comfortable approaching staff about concerns with 14.8% not having an opinion. According to our families, 93% of families indicate their student feels safe at school and 97% of families report feeling comfortable approaching staff with concerns.

Substance Use and Mental Health

Alcohol or drug use among SCCOE Alternative Education students continues to be a challenge. Overall however, the measures for current alcohol or drug use have declined in recent years. According to the California Healthy Kids Survey (CHKS), 33% of students reported current alcohol or drug use compared to 44% and 51% respectively over the past two years. Similarly, the measure for current heavy drug use went from 40% to 33% to 23%. 55% of students surveyed reported having used alcohol at least once in their lifetime, and 42% reported having tried marijuana. Marijuana use is a major concern, and school staff coordinate their efforts to prevent use at school and to provide counseling and restorative practices for students who struggle with this issue at home or at school. Quantitative and qualitative data suggests that Fentanyl has become a rising problem in Santa Cruz County that has resulted in student overdose or death. Alternative Education offers school options with counseling for students who wish to stop using alcohol and drugs. We provide school services to The Camp Recovery Center in Scott's Valley. Alcohol and Drug Abuse is covered in student Health courses throughout our programs.

School Safety Strategies and Programs

Santa Cruz County Office of Education is committed to school safety for all students, staff, and visitors. Many strategies and programs provide and maintain a high level of school safety.

School Vision/Mission Statement

The Mission of the Alternative Education Program is to provide create safe, supportive, community-based environments where all students can grow academically, socially, and emotionally to become agents of their own futures.

Safe School Vision: SCCOE Alternative Education Programs will...

- 1. Provide a safe, orderly, and secure environment conducive to learning.
- 2. Create schools in which pupils will attend regularly and be safe from both physical and socio-emotional harm.
- 3. Work collaboratively with the district office and School Board to identify, establish and use strategies and programs to comply with school safety laws.
- 4. Develop a plan to work cooperatively and collaboratively with parents, pupils, teachers, administrators, counselors and community agencies, including law enforcement, to provide a safe and orderly school and neighborhood.
- 5. Develop an academic program that will focus on high expectations of pupil performance and behavior in all aspects of the school experience.
- 6. Work collaboratively with other elementary, middle schools and high schools to assist in a smooth transition from one school level to another.
- 7. Solicit the participation, views, and advice of teachers, parents, school administrators, and community members and use this information to promote the safety of our pupils, staff, and community.

Providing a safe learning environment is a priority for staff, parents, students, and school community members. Santa Cruz County Office of Education prepares students to be self-disciplined and responsible citizens who can meet the challenge of living in an ethnically and socio-economically diverse community. Santa Cruz County Office of Education promotes caring and nurturing relationships and work cooperatively with parents, students, law enforcement representatives, and other community agencies. Santa Cruz County Office of Education stresses prevention of violence on campus and prepares students to handle conflict, anger, and other threats to safety.

Programs are implemented to prevent drug, alcohol, and tobacco use. The Santa Cruz County Office of Education discipline policy provides students with behavior guidelines that are aligned to the California Education Code and district policies. School-wide rules, classroom rules, the dress code, and consequences for rule infractions provide students with clear expectations for behavior. The focus is to reduce barriers to learning as well as to build protective factors leading to student success, both academically and socially.

Intervention and prevention programs focus on positive youth development. Santa Cruz County Office of Education implements programs to create a positive school climate and promote social-emotional learning using research-based strategies. Santa Cruz County Office of Education implements multi-tiered systems of support/response to intervention for students that promote high expectations, maintain student engagement in school, and provide systems for student success.

SCCOE School Descriptions

The SCCOE Adult and Alternative Education Programs are located at various sites throughout Santa Cruz County. A description of the physical environment, including site maps and emergency exits are on file with the maintenance department and at each school site. The ultimate goal of our programs is to ensure that every student in our County has access to an educational program that suits the individual's unique needs. This is accomplished through a variety of locations, educational models, and programmatic structures. Often, our students may be affected by one or more significant life challenges. Those may include drug and alcohol abuse, homelessness, criminal activity, truancy, expulsion, poverty, lack of fluency in English, academic failure, and trauma. We provide a number of services for our students intended to ensure that all can benefit from the academic program. In addition to ensuring that our students have access to courses required for graduation, we provide a variety of services to meet student needs. These include: counseling, free and reduced priced meals, special education services, work based learning, and college and career counseling, conflict resolution, and Restorative Practices. Our programs include a college preparatory high school, independent studies centers, personalized learning communities, middle school programs, thematic single classroom programs, conventional court/community schools, an all girls program, and a site at the juvenile hall. All sites provide an inclusive curriculum that celebrates diversity. The COE has a student leadership team. Particular schools operate their own inclusive leadership teams, including LGBTQ led GSAs.

Below are brief descriptions of our school sites:

Career Advancement Charter:

The CAC is an Independent Study program for adult learners pursuing their high school diploma while gaining academic and technical skills that will lead to college and career readiness. As part of the Santa Cruz County Office of Education, the CAC collaborates with community partners and engages students through work-based, relationship-focused, innovative and welcoming learning experiences.

Community School Programs:

Cypress High School

Cypress is focused on developing self-actualized citizens who utilize creativity, critical-thinking, and a comprehensive worldview, to be engaged and informed members of their communities. Cypress fosters a diverse student body through an inclusive community where each individual is seen and valued. Students utilize critical thinking skills in real-world applications, achieving personal and academic growth through a student-centered learning environment and a college preparatory curriculum.

Santa Cruz Community School (Phoenix Academy)

Phoenix is a structured learning environment that uses the SEL. framework to guide adolescents in grades 7-9. We focus on and encourage students' interests and abilities, so that each student achieves academic, social, and emotional success.

San Lorenzo Valley Community School (Highlands)

Highlands is a unique, fun-based learning environment. Situated next to a riverfront park in the redwoods, we provide a nurturing, homelike atmosphere for students who have struggled to succeed academically in previous schools. Beyond individualized academics, our core focus is on acceptance, compassion and flexibility, based on Trauma Informed Care and Healing-Centered Engagement, self-empowerment and building healthy life skills. With an abundance of creativity and "love," Highlands has been an often life-changing fixture in the San Lorenzo Valley community for over 30 years. Our goal is to support our students in learning to love themselves and to believe in their ability to be kind, happy, and successful members of the community.

London Nelson Community School

LNHS, located in the London Nelson Community Center, serves students of the downtown area with both Classroom and Independent Studies options. Both programs focus on life skills as well as academics. Both provide opportunities to get involved in the community. London Nelson was a Santa Cruz resident in the 1850's. A former slave, Nelson donated his land to the school district upon his death in 1860. The community center was built as an elementary school in 1932, but is now named after Nelson for his support of local schools.

Oasis High School (Aptos and Watsonville)

Oasis is designed to meet the needs of students who benefit from a personalized learning program. Oasis staff work collaboratively with the student, their parents/guardians, teacher, and counselor to design an education plan. Oasis is located on the Cabrillo College campus and works closely with the college to provide students the opportunity to fulfill the requirements for admission to a CSU or UC through a combination of Oasis and Cabrillo coursework. Oasis staff work to empower students and provide a literal "oasis" that is safe and supportive.

Seabright High School

Seabright is a program for creative, flexible, ambitious, independent and responsible learners. We have created a learning community at Seqabright where students have choices, reach their goals, appreciate diversity and feel safe. Through individualized programming, small daily classes, and recreational activities, we work together in a personalized learning community.

Star Community School

Star is a small, student-centered community that provides a safe, nurturing environment that fosters academic and behavioral growth, so students can develop the self-confidence needed to be successful adults in the 21st century.

Star Personalized Learning Community

The Star PLC provides a safe space for students to grow, develop, and work towards their personal and academic goals. Star PLC is a hybrid between Independent Studies and a seat-based program. Star PLC focuses on supporting students in a small, holistic, safe environment. Juniors and seniors are encouraged to attend a Cabrillo class while in high school.

The Cottage

The Cottage is an afternoon program designed for students who benefit from a small classroom setting with individual attention. Centrally located in Harvey West Park, The Cottage is accessible to students countywide and the afternoon class schedule allows students who are working or who have been out of school to reconnect with a high school education with an emphasis on career choices, character education, and literacy.

Independent Studies Programs

Independent Study opportunities are located at the Santa Cruz County Office of Education and Sequoia Schools campus. Students meet with teachers individually once a week. Independent Studies students are offered the same supports as day program students and each student is supported to move forward academically, emotionally and vocationally through an individual approach.

DeWitt Anderson School

Dewitt provides an educational environment for girls who are supported in setting and achieving academic goals. The school focuses on the unique challenges that face adolescent girls. The teaching and counseling staff are trained and experienced in supporting students as they transition to comprehensive high school, the workplace, or college. The curriculum emphasizes women's studies and art in addition to basic academics, and students have the opportunity to work in an organic garden.

La Manzana Personalized Learning Community

La Manzana is a small and safe personalized learning community. All students are supported and encouraged to achieve their individualized academic, social and emotional goals.

Seguoia High School

Sequoia High is committed to social, emotional, and academic learning with an emphasis on vocational training and community involvement. We promote this through restorative practices and CTEP classes, all encompassed in a 21st Century learning environment.

Sequoia Junior High

Sequoia Junior High is a program with an emphasis on Social Emotional Learning in a safe, healthy, and positive learning environment. Adolescents in the Sequoia Junior High Program learn study skills as well as life skills, and gain experience in the classroom and community.

El Nido High School

El Nido provides a small classroom learning environment on the Cabrillo College campus in Watsonville. Students have the opportunity to participate in a myriad of opportunities such as College and CTE courses, outdoor learning opportunities, and the arts.

Escuela Quetzal

EQ is designed for youth who are willing to actively participate in counseling services to learn how to make empowered decisions toward positive personal growth. The program is made possible through collaboration between Youth Services and the Santa Cruz County Office of Education. Each day students attend core academic classes and receive group and individual counseling. Family and community involvement are also important components of the program. Along with academics, students are offered courses in art, music, vocational education, sports, organic gardening, and computer technology.

Sequoia Academy

Sequoia Academy is a self-contained classroom designed to assist students who need extra support with study skills and setting educational goals. Sequoia Academy is committed to social, emotional, academic learning with an opportunity for vocational training and community involvement.

The Camp

The Camp is a school program within an in-patient drug and alcohol treatment center. The school is open year-round and employs a staff with extensive experience and training related to providing education services within a therapeutic setting.

Court School Programs:

Robert A. Hartman School

Hartman School provides for the education of youth detained at Santa Cruz County Juvenile Hall. Hartman School provides a highly structured learning environment that supports individualized and group learning. Curriculum is a blend of traditional text based learning as well as hands on kinesthetic learning. Named after a dedicated teacher, the school is open year round and employs a staff with extensive experience and training related to delinquent youth.

Freedom Community School

Freedom is a single classroom site for students who excel in a smaller, supportive, and structured learning environment. Our vision is to empower intrinsic motivation to lead and educate family and peers. The teacher and staff meet each individual learner at their current academic and social levels in order to create attainable goals, which creates a positive learning experience.

School Safety Strategies

SCCOE has developed 3 overarching Strategies to ensure safe school climates and physically safe school sites.

SCHOOL SAFETY STRATEGY #1

SCCOE Alternative Education administrators, teachers, families, pupils, support staff, and community members recognize and make appropriate use of the early warning signs related to violence, substance abuse, and other at-risk concerns.

Counseling

The aim of the Santa Cruz COE Alternative Education programs is not only to build academic skills, but also develop life skills, a positive self-concept, appropriate peer relationships, and to help students become productive citizens for the future. Teachers and support staff receive training in the area of conflict resolution and restorative justice. There are social-emotional counselors who work at various sites to support students and staff. To increase services, Alternative Education has contracted with Encompass Youth Services and Children's Behavioral Health to provide additional counseling to our programs and hired a Health Educator.

Restorative Practices and Conflict Resolution

As part of our commitment to providing alternatives to suspension and expulsion, Alternative Education is committed to relying on Restorative Practices and Conflict Resolution Strategies where ever possible. Restorative Practices seek to repair harm and restore relationships between people and communities. Conflict resolution is used as a method to proactively as well as reactively involve stakeholders, such as students in solving problems through non-violent communication.

Threat Assessment Protocol

The SCCOE realizes that violence can be prevented if enough is known about a students preparatory behavior. Staff at all school sites are trained in Threat Assessment Protocols to ensure that threats of violence or of harm to one's self are identified and prevented, while at the same time ensuring that students receive the help and support that they need. The SCCOE and Alternative Education will be participating in county wide revisions of our Threat Assessment Protocols during 2024.

SCHOOL SAFETY STRATEGY #2

SCCOE Alternative Education Programs utilize supportive, engaging, relevant materials and courses to ensure safe school climates.

Student Groups and Student Leadership

Several school-site and inter-site student groups have been developed over the past couple of years to ensure equity of student voices and in an effort to continue to improve school connectedness. These groups include Student Leadership groups based on activities and on student wellness. One site currently runs a Gay/Straight Aliance (GSA). We are working to create an inter-site GSA as well.

Sports League

The Alternative Education Department participates in the Monterey Bay Alternative Athletic League. Several schools participate in competitive team sports including volleyball, basketball and softball. In addition to organized sports, students have the opportunity to participate in health and wellness classes, including Yoga and other soft-form martial arts.

Social Emotional Learning

Educators serve diverse groups of students with different motivations for engaging in learning, behaving positively, and performing academically. Social and emotional learning (SEL) provides a foundation for safe and positive learning, and enhances students' abilities to succeed in school, careers, and life. SEL focuses on five key skills: Self Awareness, Self Management, Social Awareness, Relationship Skills, and Responsible Decision Making. Via Professional Development opportunities, these strategies are incorporated into daily lesson plans.

Healing Centered Engagement Strategies

Healing Centered Engagement recognizes that harm and trauma affect students abilities to learn and behave. This theory expands how we think about responses to trauma and offers a holistic approach to fostering well-being in our students.

Experiential Education Opportunities

We believe that students learn best and are at their best when they are engaged with relevant material. We seek through a number of partnerships to provide a diverse set of course offerings and opportunities. Partnerships, courses, and opportunities include, but are not limited to: William James Artist Association, Santa Cruz Arts Council, Shakespeare Santa Cruz, The Forestry Challenge, Digital Nest, CTEP construction, as well as Yoga and Mindfulness. College Readiness and Dual Enrollment

Students are encouraged to dual-enroll in community college courses, and three of our school programs are located directly on Community College Campuses.

SCHOOL SAFETY STRATEGY #3

Effective procedures will be followed to maintain a safe physical plant and school site.

School Supervision and Maintenance of Buildings/Classrooms

During the school day, staff members and administrators provide campus supervision. Identified problem areas receive increased supervision to reduce discipline, crime, or other school safety concerns. All staff members are responsible for supervision during break and lunch times. Students are allowed to leave the classrooms on a limited basis to minimize the risks of unsupervised activity. It is the practice of SCCOE Alternative Education Program to remove all graffiti from school property before pupils arrive to begin their school day. Other acts of vandalism are promptly addressed and repaired. Where possible, students participate in campus beautification activities (i.e. planting flowers/vegetable gardens, painting, cleanup, etc.) to increase student awareness of and interest in maintaining the school buildings and grounds. Such school beautification projects have been taken on at a number of school sites through The SCCOE Career and Technical Education Partnership (CTEP).

The school's physical facilities are well maintained and generally appear neat and clean. The school sites are painted on a cyclical basis and renovated as needed. District personnel annually examine the school's physical facility and help eliminate obstacles to school safety. Additionally, health and fire department inspectors contribute to school safety. The classrooms are monitored for safety and appearance by the administration and individual classroom teachers. Additionally, a full inspection of sites, paying specific attention to potential hazards, has been conducted.

Incident Command, Command Response, and Emergency Preparation

Administrators and designees have participated in Incident Command Training this year, and all employees have participated in our Standard Command Response System (SCRS) Trainings this year.

Additional Physical Safety Precautions

The SCCOE Alternative Education Program:

- Operates closed campuses, where pupils must have permission to leave the campus during school hours.
- Has closed off all unused areas of the school;
- Has minimized blind spots around each school facility.
- Has installed alarm systems on campuses where appropriate.
- Has made it a priority to keep buildings clean and maintained.
- Has located its recreation areas where they are easily observed.
- Has limited roof access by keeping dumpsters away from building walls.
- Keeps trees and shrubs closely trimmed to limit outside hiding places for people or weapons.

- Keeps the school grounds free of debris and loose rock surfaces.
- Keeps a complete list of staff members who have keys to building(s).
- Does not allow graffiti to remain on walls. The procedure involves following the three "R's" after discovery of graffiti-Read, Record (i.e. photograph or videotape) and Remove. Inflammatory bathroom graffiti is removed daily upon discovery.
- Provides maximum supervision in heavy traffic areas.
- Has relocated staff to be in proximity of typical trouble spots (e.g. relocate a counselor's office next to a corridor where problems have occurred.
- Offers some school-or-community-based activities for students. However, students might benefit from an expansion of after school activities.

Child Abuse Reporting Procedures

(EC 35294.2 [a] [2]; PC 11166)

All school staff members actively monitor the safety and welfare of all students. Staff members understand their responsibility as child-care custodians and will immediately report all cases of known and suspected child abuse pursuant to Penal Code Section 11166. District employees who are mandated reporters, as defined by law and administrative regulation, are obligated to report all known or suspected incidents of child abuse and neglect.

Penal Code 11166. (a) Except as provided in subdivision (d), and in Section 11166.05, a mandated reporter shall make a report to an agency specified in Section 11165.9 whenever the mandated reporter, in his or her professional capacity or within the scope of his or her employment, has knowledge of or observes a child whom the mandated reporter knows or reasonably suspects has been the victim of child abuse or neglect. The mandated reporter shall make an initial report by telephone to the agency immediately or as soon as is practicably possible, and shall prepare and send, fax, or electronically transmit a written follow up report within 36 hours of receiving the information concerning the incident. The mandated reporter may include with the report any non-privileged documentary evidence the mandated reporter possesses relating to the incident.

Plans are also completed to assure ongoing monitoring of the student. School staff work closely with police and Child Protective Services with follow up actions as needed. Considerable effort is made to maintain the confidentiality of the student and employee in all cases of child abuse reporting. Copies of all written reports are maintained in a confidential file in the principal's office. Board Policy 5141.4 addresses Child Abuse Prevention and Reporting and is included in the Appendix of the Comprehensive School Safety Plan.

The SCCOE Alternative Education Program maintains a copy of the LEA's Child Abuse Reporting Procedures in the main office. A copy of the Procedures is available in the Policies and Procedures section at the end of this document. Also included is a copy of the Child Abuse Reporting Form. Procedures include a description of reportable conditions, a list of mandatory reporters, deadlines for reporting, information on how to report and what to include. Also included in the Procedures is an explanation of protections afforded to Mandatory Reporters, as well as an explanation of liabilities for failing to report. All educators complete an online Mandated Reporter training, annually at the start of the school year.

Emergency/Disaster Preparedness Training Schedule

Santa Cruz County Office of Education will provide all students and staff with emergency/disaster preparedness training in a variety of procedures according to the following schedule:

Training	Date(s)
Fire Procedures	Training: 10/19/2023, 1/18/2024, 3/14/2024, 5/02/2023
Lock Down Procedures	Training: 9/29/23, 10/19/23
Code Red Procedures	Training: 9/29/23, 10/19/23
Shelter in Place Procedures	Training: 9/29/23, 10/19/23
Earthquake Emergency Procedures	Training: 10/20/2023, 4/11/2024

Procedures for Emergency Use by Public Agency – BP 3516

As documented in Board Policy 3516, public agencies, including the American Red Cross, have permission to use school buildings, grounds, and equipment for mass care and welfare shelters during disasters or other emergencies affecting the public health and welfare. The Board will cooperate with such agencies in furnishing and maintaining whatever services they deem necessary to meet the community's needs. Board Policy 3516 is included in the Appendix.

Upon request by the office of Emergency Services or other valid authority and upon approval by the superintendent, public agencies may be authorized to use school buildings, grounds, and equipment for mass care and welfare shelters during an emergency which affects public health or welfare.

Suspension/Expulsion Policies - BP 5144.1

As documented in Board Policy 5144.1, the school desires to provide students access to educational opportunities in an orderly school environment that protects their safety and security, ensures their welfare and well-being, and promotes their learning and development. Rules and regulations set the standards of behavior expected of students and the disciplinary processes and procedures for addressing violations of those standards, including suspension and/or expulsion. Board Policy 5144.1 is included in the Appendix.

Pupils may be suspended, transferred to another school, or recommended for expulsion for certain acts. However, wherever possible, the COE Alternative Education program favors the use of alternatives to suspension and expulsion, embracing the tenets of Restorative Justice and Conflict Resolution. (See Rules and Procedures for School Discipline section for more information)

Procedures to Notify Teachers of Dangerous Pupils - BP 5148

As documented in Board Policy 5148, the Superintendent or designee shall ensure that employees are informed, in accordance with law, regarding crimes and offenses by students who may pose a danger in the classroom. Board Policy 5148 is included in the Appendix.

Teacher Notice of Disciplinary History

The Office of Child Welfare and Attendance shall provide to the administration of The SCCOE Alternative Education Program, information on each pupil who has: (1) during the previous three school years, engaged in any suspendable or expellable act (except E.C. 48900 (h)) or (b) committed a crime reported to the District by a family member, local law enforcement, Probation Department or social services. This information is used to develop awareness, assigning

appropriate discipline consequences, help in allocating resources, and is a factor in determining which services are provided to the pupil or recommended to the parent/guardian.

Gang Affiliation

The staff at SCCOE Alternative Education Program work closely with Broad Based Apprehension Suppression and Treatment and Alternatives (BASTA) and with the local law enforcement/Gang Unit regarding all issues and matters that are gang related. Information from the school and the community are communicated to the student's parents, if a pupil begins to make gang affiliations. Appropriate prevention and intervention strategies and programs are offered to the families. Staff training in Gang Awareness/Prevention/Intervention is provided annually.

Nondiscrimination/Harassment Policy – BP 5145.3

As documented in Board Policy 5145.3, the Board of Education desires to provide a safe school environment that allows all students equal access and opportunities in the district's academic and other educational support programs, services, and activities. The Board prohibits, at any district school or school activity, unlawful discrimination, including discriminatory harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying of any student, based on actual or perceived characteristics of race or ethnicity, color, nationality, national origin, ethnic group identification, age, religion, physical or mental disability, sex, sexual orientation, gender, gender identity, gender expression, or any other characteristic identified in Education Code 200 or 220, Penal Code 422.55, or Government Code 11135, or based on association with a person or group with one or more of these actual or perceived characteristics. Board Policy 5145.3 is included in the Appendix.

Strategies and programs unique to Santa Cruz County Office of Education that provide a safe school environment for all students, including specifically for LGBTQ students.

A major source of conflict in many schools is the perceived or real problem of bias and unfair treatment of students because of ethnicity, gender, race, social class, religion, disability, nationality, sexual orientation, physical appearance, or some other factor. Effective schools convey the attitude that all children can achieve academically and behave appropriately, while at the same time appreciating individual differences. Effective schools communicate to students and the greater community that all children are valued and respected.

In order to maximize the successful education of all students and help them become productive citizens and lifelong learners in a diverse society, all individuals including student, parents, staff and community members:

- Shall be treated with dignity, respect and fairness;
- Shall encourage and maintain high expectations;
- · Shall model an appreciation for socio-economic, cultural, ethnic, gender and religious diversity; and
- Shall contribute to an environment of mutual respect, caring and cooperation.

Students, parents, staff and community members shall join together to share a sense of belonging and take pride in our schools, facilities and programs through participation and cooperation in support of the education of all students.

A copy of the "Parent/Guardian Rights Handout" is provided to each parent/student annually or upon enrollment. This handout includes information pertaining to student rights to physical safety, to the protection of personal property, to respect from adults, and to be free of discrimination on the basis of gender, race, color, religion, ancestry, national origin, ethnic group, marital or parental status, physical or mental disability, sexual orientation or the perception of one or more of such characteristics. The LEA's policies on nondiscrimination and sexual harassment support these protections and serve to promote the fair treatment of all children.

Dress Code – BP 5132

As documented in Board Policy 5132, the Board of Education believes that appropriate dress and grooming contribute to a productive learning environment. The Board expects students to give proper attention to personal cleanliness and to wear clothes that are suitable for the school activities in which they participate. Students' clothing must not present a health or safety hazard or a distraction which would interfere with the educational process. Students are prohibited

from wearing gang-related apparel when there is evidence of a gang presence that disrupts or threatens to disrupt the school's activities. Board Policy 5132 is included in the Appendix.

Each school site has developed a dress code to prohibit gang-identified colors or symbols, clothing that displays/glorifies violence or drug/alcohol use, and clothing that is inappropriate for the school environment. The dress code is reviewed regularly and guidelines are presented to students and parents annually and upon enrollment. The goals of the dress code are to minimize conflict among students and minimize distractions in the classroom.

Rules and Procedures for School Discipline - BP 5144

As documented in Board Policy 5144, the Board of Education is committed to providing a safe, supportive, and positive school environment which is conducive to student learning and to preparing students for responsible citizenship by fostering self-discipline and personal responsibility. The Board believes that high expectations for student behavior, use of effective school and classroom management strategies, provision of appropriate intervention, provision of appropriate intervention and support, and parent involvement can minimize the need for disciplinary measures that exclude students from instruction as a means for correcting student misbehavior.

Discipline Policy and Code:

Effective and safe schools, develop, and consistently enforce, school-wide rules that are clear, broad-based, and fair. School safety can be enhanced by the development of a school-wide disciplinary policy that includes a code of conduct, specific rules and consequences that can accommodate student differences on a case-by-case basis when necessary. Discipline consequences should be commensurate with the offense, should be written, applied in a nondiscriminatory manner, and accommodate cultural diversity. Direct teaching, social problem solving, and social decision-making is now a standard feature of effective drug and violence prevention programs.

Students can also be a good source of information. Peers often are the most likely group to know in advance about potential school violence. Information provided to staff by students will be taken seriously and handled in a sensitive, timely manner to minimize risk to the student who revealed it, and to assess the threat and respond appropriately.

The SCCOE Alternative Education Program uses both classroom and school-wide discipline codes that clearly communicate the behavioral expectancies and consequences for students. The SCCOE Alternative Education Program has developed plans to promote positive behaviors on playing fields, in break areas, hallways, and assembly areas.

The Rules and Procedures for School Discipline Including Suspensions and Expulsions:

Discipline procedures focus on finding the cause of problems and working with all concerned to reach the proper, lawful solutions. The school's discipline plan begins at the classroom level. Teachers use a visible classroom management plan to communicate classroom rules, promote positive pupil conduct, and reduce unacceptable conduct. Appropriate consequences are administered based on the seriousness of the pupil's misbehavior. Frequent communication with parents occurs in order to apprise them of issues as soon as possible to encourage their support and assistance in the resolution of the problem, and to communicate shared responsibility for student behavior. Most sites provide students and parents with a site-specific school handbook that includes school rules.

Pupils may be suspended, transferred to another school, or recommended for expulsion for certain acts. However, wherever possible, the COE Alternative Education program favors the use of alternatives to suspension and expulsion, embracing the tenets of Restorative Justice and Conflict Resolution. According to West Ed: "Restorative Justice is a broad term that encompasses a growing social movement to institutionalize peaceful and non-punitive approaches for addressing harm, responding to violations of legal and human rights, and problem solving." RJ has been used extensively both as a means to divert people from official justice systems, and as a program for convicted offenders already supervised by the adult or juvenile justice system." In the school setting, it often serves as an alternative to traditional discipline, particularly exclusionary disciplinary actions such as suspension or expulsion. Restorative Justice proponents

often turn to restorative practices out of concern that more exclusionary disciplinary actions tend to be associated with harmful consequences for children.

Site administrators contribute to a positive school climate, promote positive pupil behavior, and help reduce inappropriate conduct. The Director uses available district and other appropriate records to inform teachers of each pupil identified under E.C. 49079. Staff is kept informed with current information pertaining to high-risk students. In addition, the probation department provides school administration with specific confidential notice regarding relevant offenses.

When weapons of dangerous objects are involved, law enforcement is contacted and consulted to help maintain and to promote a safe and orderly school environment. SCCOE Alternative Education Program employees comply with all legal mandates, regulations, and reporting requirements for all instances of suspected child abuse. Child Abuse reporting regulations and procedures are routinely reviewed with staff and counselors designated to assist in case a report needs to be filed.

Cell phones are used at school sites to promote staff communication and increase site security.

Bullying Prevention – BP 5131.2

As documented in Board Policy 5131.2, the Board of Education is committed to creating a safe learning and working environment for all students and employees. The Board of Education recognizes the harmful effects of bullying on student learning and school attendance and desires to provide safe school environments that protect students from physical and emotional harm. District employees shall establish student safety as a high priority and shall not tolerate bullying of any student.

No student or groups of students shall, through physical, written, verbal, or other means, harass, sexually harass, threaten, intimidate, cyberbully, cause bodily injury to, or commit hate violence against any other student or school personnel. Board Policy 5131.2 is included in the Appendix.

<u>Strategies and programs unique to Santa Cruz County Office of Education that prevent bullying for all students, including specifically for LGBTQ students.</u>

The Santa Cruz County Office of Education participates in the Safe Schools Project, which provides a wide range of services to schools, school districts and related organizations. Professional staff is available to provide school district wide or school related professional learning experiences ranging from safe and inclusive school visioning, policy development, workshops, professional development days, staff meetings, one on one teaching guidance, curriculum development, and institutes – and we can provide this in person or online. We can provide this guidance for administrators, teachers, support staff, counselors and parents. The LGBTQ School Taskforce was recently created under this project as well.

Positive School Climate – BP 5137

As documented in Board Policy 5137, the Board of Education desires to enhance student learning by providing an orderly, caring, and nurturing educational and social environment in which all students can feel safe and take pride in their school and their achievements. The school environment should be characterized by positive interpersonal relationships among students and between students and staff.

The district's curriculum shall include age-appropriate character education which includes, but is not limited to, the principles of equality, human dignity, mutual respect, fairness, honesty, and citizenship. The Superintendent or designee may develop other strategies to enhance students' feelings of connectedness with the schools, such as campus beautification projects, graffiti removal, development of extracurricular activities and after-school programs, pairing of adult mentors with individual students, recognition of student achievement, and encouragement of strong family and community involvement in the schools. Board Policy 5137 is included in the Appendix.

The School's Social Environment

Leadership at SCCOE Alternative Education Programs is a shared process. A proactive role is assumed in all phases of the school operation. The Senior Director sets a positive tone for the school, guides the staff, and works closely with them on curriculum and school safety issues. The school site's organizational structure is open and flexible, contributing to sensitivity concerning school safety issues and promoting a safe, orderly school environment conducive to learning.

Classroom Organization and Structure

The SCCOE Alternative Education Program teachers provide a variety of learning environments in their classrooms. Teachers use a variety of teaching strategies including: projects, presentations, hands-on activities, portfolios, journals, creative writing, art, displays or other creative teaching strategies that optimize student success in the classroom and promote a high degree of engagement. Collaborative learning and peer tutoring are also employed to facilitate language development and social skills.

The teachers at the SCCOE Alternative Education Program are highly qualified, with many teachers holding advanced degrees. The staff is united in their desire to provide quality education for all pupils. Classrooms and teachers provide safe, orderly learning environments, enhance the experience of learning, and promote positive interactions amongst pupil and staff. Instructional time is maximized and disruptions are minimized. Site staff members meet regularly to discuss individual student progress.

The School's Cultural Environment

There is a high level of cohesiveness among the staff members in The Alternative Education Program. Cooperation and support between teachers and the administration is evident. Efforts are made by the administration and staff to show concern for all students. Staff works hard to promote acceptance and tolerance among students, and to establish trust and respect among students and staff, encouraging buy-in by students in to the school program.

The academic and behavior efforts of students are recognized and rewarded. Students receive awards such as "Student of the Week" acknowledgements. Exceptional work is displayed in the classrooms, and students are praised often for positive effort and behavior.

Cultural diversity is celebrated throughout the year, and visiting visual and performing artists are invited to work with students at a number of school sites. It has been suggested that the COE consider ways to increase opportunities for such participation across sites, and that schools with higher rates of suspension and criminal reporting receive first priority. English language development is included across the curriculum to encourage communication skills among students learning English as a second language.

SCCOE Alternative Education Programs Provide:

- Small class sizes
- Success-oriented instructional practices
- Valuable community partnerships
- Effective student intervention strategies
- Well-rounded educational opportunities
- Youth employment and Career and Technical Education opportunities
- Character Education
- Effective policies and procedures related to student safety

SCCOE Alternative Education Programs Plan To:

- Continue to involve visiting professional artists from The William James Association, California Poets in the Schools, Shakespeare Santa Cruz and the Santa Cruz Arts Council at all school sites, giving first priority to schools with higher rates of suspensions and criminal reporting.
- Provide ongoing training in *Reading with Relevance Program* at the middle school and high school level, especially for new teachers.
- Continue with a Professional Development Plan that centers on Equity.
- Increase levels of Career Technical Education available to students.
- Continue to strengthen the Alternative Education/Probation Partnership to ensure student safety.
- Increase Social/Emotional counseling at all school sites with a specific focus on conflict resolution.
- Increase student and parent involvement through school open house and student recognition ceremonies.
- Provide School Handbooks to all students at all sites.
- Provide ongoing staff training Conflict Resolution, Restorative Practices, and Violence Prevention

Strategies and programs unique to Santa Cruz County Office of Education that create a positive school climate for all students, including specifically for LGBTQ students.

Reading with Relevance

The SCCOE Alternative Education Program utilizes the Reading with Relevance Program, which is growing in popularity among Court and Community School Programs. The curriculum is designed to be a Standards, Justice, SEL and novels based literature program. This is a valued program, with a number of LGBTQ related texts and it is suggested that it be continued while seeking ways to connect it with strategies consistent with English Language Development (ELD).

<u>Differentiated Instructional Strategies</u>

SCCOE Alternative Education classrooms are success-oriented. Many students attending court and community schools have experienced limited school success during their careers. Alternative Education seeks to assess individual student needs and assets and to design instruction to ensure maximum individual student success. Strategies for differentiation include computer aided instruction and remediation, interest, ability level, and learning style groupings, tiering texts, utilizing learning centers, varying time allotments, compacting assignments and tiering learning products.

Youth Employment and Vocational Training

Further promotion of social skills and citizenship takes place during vocational courses, such as Career Search, Job Search, Work Experience and Career and Technical Education (CTE) courses. Such real world, work-related courses have been proven to improve behavior and to lower the dropout rate, especially among at-risk students. Students also have the opportunity to take Career and Technical Education (CTE) courses on neighboring high school campuses and also to concurrently enroll in classes vocational or otherwise at Cabrillo Community College. The School Site Council and the School Safety Committee agree that, while opportunities for dual enrollment have increased significantly over the past couple of years, students would certainly continue to benefit from an expansion of all of these programs.

Fitness, Health, and Wellness

The SCCOE Alternative Education Program continues to work with local districts as well as those in adjacent counties to maintain a model and successful Alternative Education Sports League. Students have the opportunity to compete throughout the year against other schools in volleyball, basketball, softball and soccer. Cooperation, responsibility to self and others, as well as being a good sport are always the emphasis.

Additionally, The Alternative Education Programs partner with other agencies to provide programming in Yoga, Mindfulness, and a number of soft-form Martial Arts.

Every student is required to take a five-unit health course to graduate. As drug and alcohol use and abuse continues to be a school safety issue, the Safety Committee suggests that a unit on the social and scientific effects of alcohol and drug use may prove advantageous to students as a further preventive measure and that the COE continue to strengthen its relationship with Encompass Counseling agency.

Art, Music, and Literature Enrichment Programs

Alternative Education believes that all students deserve a well-rounded education. We feel that Visual and Performing Arts are an integral part to such a liberal education. One purpose of art is to foster creativity. It is with creativity that we as a democratic society are able to continue to construct future possibilities, to grow, improve, and evolve. It is through empathy, the ability to experience something or someone as if you were that object or person, that we are able to construct a future universe and society that is inclusive rather than exclusive. Simply put, Art teaches us to make sense of things as they are and to imagine them as they might be.

Beyond these goals lie the simple observable facts that art is calming, meditative, and therapeutic. Art draws students in, quiets their minds, and allows for personal and unique expression and exploration, providing another opportunity to deal with those issues that are most pressing. According to the State framework on Visual and Performing Arts, students participating in Fine Art curricula are more likely to achieve highly and are less likely to drop out of school.

We rely on expertise in our Visual and Performing Arts Programs, and we address the five artistic strands within The Standards: artistic perception; creative expression; historical and cultural context; aesthetic valuing; and connections, relationships, and applications. We are partnered with several organizations employing professional artists. We partner with William James for the Visual Arts. These organizations provide local, professional artists to our schools. The artists teach Art History and Artistic Expression, allowing students to explore and create art, and make sense of the art world through the use of different media and techniques. For many of our students, this is their first exposure to classical art.

Student Recognition Programs

The SCCOE Alternative Education Program offers several recognition and award programs at every school site to promote positive academic and behavioral goals and to enhance the self-esteem of students. Ceremonies include academic, sports-related, and community-based recognitions. The largest and most significant recognition ceremony takes place at graduation, celebrated twice yearly, in January and June.

Preventing and Intervening: Pupil Aggressive Behavior

Creating a safe school requires having in place many preventive measures for children's mental and emotional problems. Schools can reduce the risk of violence by teaching children appropriate strategies for dealing with feelings, expressing anger in appropriate ways, and resolving conflicts. The committee concurs that a continued focus on the use of Conflict Resolution and Restorative Practices, along with an emphasis on Social Emotional Learning and Healing-Centered Engagement strategies would be beneficial.

Uniform Complaint Procedure – BP 1312.3

As documented in Board Policy 5137, the Board of Education recognizes that the district has the primary responsibility to ensure compliance with applicable state and federal laws and regulations governing educational programs. The Board encourages early resolution of complaints whenever possible. To resolve complaints which may require a more formal process, the Board adopts the uniform system of complaint processes specified in 5 CCR 4600-4670 and the accompanying administrative regulation. Board Policy 1312.3 is included in the Appendix.

Strategies and programs unique to Santa Cruz County Office of Education that encourage early resolution of complaints for all students, including specifically for LGBTQ students.

All students are expected to behave in a manner that promotes safety and order. Students are encouraged to bring problems to the Executive Director, Directors, counselor, teacher, or other staff members. The everyday goal is for the staff to be proactive rather than reactive in all situations of concern. Frequent staff communication encourages dissemination of information among the staff about potential areas of concern. Professional Development on Restorative Practices has been provided to all teachers and staff as strategy and program for resolving conflict among students. When a concern arises, students and staff are encouraged to notify an administrator immediately. Administrators are committed resolving all issues at the lowest level possible.

Protocols to Address Mental Health Care of Pupils Who Have Witnessed a Violent Act

Pupils who have witnessed a violent act at school or at a school-sponsored activity, while going to or coming from school or a school sponsored activity, or during a lunch period on or off campus, will need attention to address their mental health. Witnessing violence and being a victim of violence at school have been found both positively and significantly associated with child psychological trauma symptoms and self-reported violent behavior, even after controlling for the effects of various demographic factors. Serious emotional and behavioral consequences can occur for students who are merely witnesses to violence (Flannery, D. J., Wester, K. L., & Singer, M. I., 2004).

Mental Health Programs: Assigned to the SCCOE Alternative Education Program are a school psychologist and eight school counselors and four intern counselors. Alternative Education programs contribute to mental health goals through individual and small group counseling, referral to outside agencies as necessary, site-specific counseling to address common group needs at individual school sites. In incidences of possible suicide, school/district psychologist or police crisis response units shall be contacted.

Suicide Prevention: Policies and procedures are in place for suicide prevention, assessment, crisis interview and intervention, and communication with parent. However, a review of policies and procedures during staff development time might prove advantageous.

Grief Counseling: Policies and procedures are in place to provide debriefing and grief counseling following any school-related incident.

Procedures for Safe Ingress and Egress of Pupils, Parents, and School Employees to and from school

In an effort to assure the safety and welfare of students, parents, and visitors to Santa Cruz County Office of Education, the following procedures should be followed when traveling to and from the school site:

- Daily Bus Drop-off & Pick-up at School:
- Students Walking to School:
- Students and Adults visiting the school site after hours or on weekends:

A set of school maps indicating safe entrance and exit areas for pupils, parents and school employees is available in the main office. Site specific maps are posted at the exits of each school.

To ensure the safety of pupils and staff, all visitors to the campus, except pupils of the school and staff members, shall register immediately upon entering any school building or grounds when school is in session. Signs indicating the location of the office are displayed in prominent locations for the public. Students are provided with ID cards to provide

easy identification to staff and law enforcement personnel. ID cards are routinely updated to provide the most current photograph of the student, and lost cards can be readily replaced.

An administrator, designee, or lead teacher may direct an individual to leave school grounds if he/she has a reasonable basis for concluding that the person is committing an act that is likely to interfere with the peaceful conduct of school activities or that the person has entered the campus with the purpose of committing such an act.

The SCCOE Alternative Education Program will, when appropriate, exercise the authority to remove a visitor or outsider from the campus. Law enforcement is immediately contacted for individuals engaging in threatening conduct, including disturbing the peace.

The SCCOE Alternative Education Program notice and removal system establishes sufficient documentation for civil law remedies as needed. For continuing disruptive behavior by a visitor or outsider, The SCCOE Alternative Education Program shall contact the district office to determine whether to file for a temporary restraining order and injunction.

SCCOE Alternative Education Program Educators actively supervise student departures and arrivals, placing themselves strategically at pick-up points and bus stops. Arrival and dismissal times are staggered at sites in close proximity to each other to ensure safety. SCCOE Education Program Educators keep law enforcement appraised of any schedule changes.

Appendix

Board Policy 5141.4 Child Abuse Prevention and Reporting

Board Policy 3516 Emergencies and Disaster Preparedness

Board Policy 5144.1 Suspension and Expulsion/Due Process

Board Policy 4158 Employee Security/Teacher Notification

Board Policy 5145.3 Nondiscrimination/Harassment

Board Policy 5132 Dress and Grooming

Board Policy 5144 Discipline

Board Policy 5131.2 Bullying Prevention

Board Policy 5137 Positive School Climate

Board Policy 1312.3 Uniform Complaint Procedure

Students BP 5141.4

CHILD ABUSE PREVENTION AND REPORTING

The County Board of Education recognizes the Santa Cruz County Office of Education's (COE's) responsibility to educate students about the dangers of child abuse so that they will acquire the skills and techniques needed to identify unsafe situations and to react appropriately and promptly.

The COE's instructional program shall include age appropriate and culturally sensitive child abuse prevention curriculum. This curriculum shall explain the student's right to live free of abuse, inform them of available support resources, and teach them how to obtain help and disclose incidents of abuse. The curriculum also may include training in self-protection techniques.

The County Superintendent or designee shall seek to incorporate community resources into the COE-s child abuse prevention programs. To the extent feasible, the County Superintendent or designee shall use these community resources to provide parents/guardians with instruction in parenting skills and child abuse prevention.

Child Abuse Reporting

The County Board recognizes that child abuse has severe consequences and that the COE has a responsibility to protect students by facilitating the prompt reporting of known and suspected incidents of child abuse. The County Superintendent or designee shall establish procedures for the identification and reporting of such incidents in accordance with law.

Employees who are mandated reporters, as defined by law and administrative regulation, are obligated to report all known or suspected incidents of child abuse and neglect. Mandated reporters shall not investigate any suspected incidents but rather shall cooperate with agencies responsible for investigating and prosecuting cases of child abuse and neglect.

The County Superintendent or designee shall provide training regarding the reporting duties of mandated reporters.

In the event that training is not provided to mandated reporters, the County Superintendent or designee shall report to the California Department of Education the reasons that such training is not provided. (Penal Code 11165.7)

Adopted: 10 16/2014

SANTA CRUZ COUNTY OFFICE OF EDUCATION

Policy

adopted:

Santa Cruz, California

Business and Noninstructional Operations

BP 3516(a)

EMERGENCIES AND DISASTER PREPAREDNESS PLAN

The Governing Board recognizes that all district staff and students must be prepared to respond quickly and responsibly to emergencies, disasters, and threats of disaster. The district shall take all reasonable steps to prevent and/or mitigate the impact of a disaster on district students, staff, and schools.

The Superintendent or designee shall develop and maintain a disaster preparedness plan which contains routine and emergency disaster procedures, including, but not limited to, earthquake emergency procedures, and adaptations for individuals with disabilities in accordance with the Americans with Disabilities Act. Such procedures shall be incorporated into the comprehensive school safety plan. (Education Code 32282)

```
(cf. 0400 - Comprehensive Plans)
(cf. 0450 - Comprehensive Safety Plan)
(cf. 3516.3 - Earthquake Emergency Procedure System)
```

In developing the disaster preparedness plan, the Superintendent or designee shall involve district staff at all levels, including administrators, district police or security officers, facilities managers, transportation managers, food services personnel, school psychologists, counselors, school nurses, teachers, classified employees, and public information officers. As appropriate, he/she shall also collaborate with law enforcement, fire safety officials, emergency medical services, health and mental health professionals, parents/guardians, and students.

```
(cf. 0420 - School Plans/Site Councils)
(cf. 1220 - Citizen Advisory Committees)
(cf. 3513.3 - District Police/Security Department)
```

The plan shall comply with state-approved Standardized Emergency Management System (SEMS) guidelines established for multiple-jurisdiction or multiple-agency operations and with the National Incident Management System.

The Superintendent or designee shall provide training to employees regarding their responsibilities, including periodic drills and exercises to test and refine staff's responsiveness in the event of an emergency.

```
(cf. 4131 - Staff Development)
(cf. 4231 - Staff Development)
(cf. 4331 - Staff Development)
```

The Board shall grant the use of school buildings, grounds, and equipment to public agencies, including the American Red Cross, for mass care and welfare shelters during disasters or other emergencies affecting the public health and welfare. The Board shall cooperate with such

agencies in furnishing and maintaining whatever services the district may deem necessary to meet the community's needs. (Education Code 32282)

(cf. 1330 - Use of School Facilities)

BP 3516(b)

EMERGENCIES AND DISASTER PREPAREDNESS PLAN (continued)

District employees are considered disaster service workers and are subject to disaster service activities assigned to them. (Government Code 3100)

(cf. 4112.3/4212.3/4312.3 - Oath or Affirmation) (cf. 4119.3/4219.3/4319.3 - Duties of Personnel)

Legal Reference:

EDUCATION CODE

32001 Fire alarms and drills

32040 Duty to equip school with first aid kit

32280-32289 School safety plans

32290 Safety devices

39834 Operating overloaded bus

46390-46392 Emergency average daily attendance in case of disaster

49505 Natural disaster: meals for homeless students; reimbursement

CIVIL CODE

1714.5 Release from liability for disaster service workers and shelters

GOVERNMENT CODE

3100-3109 Public employees as disaster service workers; oath or affirmation

8607 Standardized emergency management system

CALIFORNIA CONSTITUTION

Article 20, Section 3 Oath or affirmation

CODE OF REGULATIONS, TITLE 5

550 Fire drills

560 Civil defense and disaster preparedness plans

CODE OF REGULATIONS. TITLE 19

2400-2450 Standardized emergency management system

UNITED STATES CODE. TITLE 42

12101-12213 Americans with Disabilities Act

Management Resources: (see next page)

EMERGENCIES AND DISASTER PREPAREDNESS PLAN (continued)

Management Resources:

CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION PUBLICATIONS

Crisis Response Box, 2000

CALIFORNIA GOVERNOR'S OFFICE OF EMERGENCY SERVICES PUBLICATIONS

Active Shooter Awareness Guidance, February 2018

State of California Emergency Plan, 2017

School Emergency Response: Using SEMS at Districts and Sites, June 1998

FEDERAL EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT AGENCY PUBLICATIONS

National Incident Management System, 3rd ed., October 2017

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION PUBLICATIONS

Guide for Developing High-Quality School Emergency Operations Plans, 2013

WEB SITES

CSBA: http://www.csba.org

American Red Cross: http://www.redcross.org

California Attorney General's Office: https://oag.ca.gov

California Department of Education, Crisis Preparedness: http://www.cde.ca.gov/ls/ss/cp

California Governor's Office of Emergency Services: http://www.caloes.ca.gov

California Seismic Safety Commission: http://www.seismic.ca.gov Centers for Disease Control and Prevention: http://www.cdc.gov

Federal Emergency Management Agency: http://www.fema.gov

U.S. Department of Education, Emergency Planning:

http://www2.ed.gov/admins/lead/safety/crisisplanning.html

U.S. Department of Homeland Security: http://www.dhs.gov

SANTA CRUZ COUNTY OFFICE OF EDUCATION

Santa Cruz. California BP 5144.1

Students

SUSPENSION AND EXPULSION/DUE PROCESS

The Santa Cruz County Board of Education desires to provide district students access to educational opportunities in an orderly school environment that protects their safety and security, ensures their welfare and well-being, and promotes their learning and development. The Board shall develop rules and regulations setting the standards of behavior expected of district students and the disciplinary processes and procedures for addressing violations of those standards, including suspension and/or expulsion.

```
(cf. 5131 - Conduct)
(cf. 5131 1 - Bus Conduct)
(cf. 5131 2 - Bullying)
```

The grounds for suspension and expulsion and the procedures for considering, recommending, and/or implementing suspension and expulsion shall be only those specified in law, in this policy, and in the accompanying administrative regulation.

Except when otherwise permitted by law, a student may be suspended or expelled only when the behavior is related to a school activity or school attendance occurring within any district school or another school district, regardless of when it occurs, including, but not limited to, the following: (Education Code 48900(s))

- 1. While on school grounds
- 2. While going to or coming from school
- 3. During the lunch period, whether on or off the school campus

```
(cf 31123 - Open Closed Campus)
```

During, going to, or coming from a school-sponsored activity

District staff shall enforce the rules concerning suspension and expulsion of students fairly, consistently, equally, and in accordance with the district's nondiscrimination policies.

tcf. 0410 - Nondiscrimination in District Programs and Activities)

Appropriate Use of Suspension Authority

Except when a student's act violates Education Code 48900(a)-(e), as listed in items #1-5 under "Grounds for Suspension and Expulsion: Grades K-12" of the accompanying administrative regulation, or when the student's presence causes a danger to others, suspension shall be used only when other means of correction have failed to bring about proper conduct. (Education Code 48900.5, 48900.6)

```
tef 5138 - Conflict Resolution Peer Mediation)
(cf 5144 - Discipline)
(cf. 6142 4 - Service Learning Community Service Classes)
tef 6164 2 - Guidance Counseling Services)
tef 6164.5 - Student Success Teams)
```

A student's parents/guardians shall be notified as soon as possible when there is an escalating pattern of misbehavior that could lead to on-campus or off-campus suspension.

No student may be suspended for disruption or willful defiance, except by a teacher pursuant to Education Code 48910. (Education Code 48900)

Students shall not be suspended or expelled for truancy, tardiness, or absenteeism from assigned school activities.

```
(cf. 5113 - Absences and Excuses)
(cf. 5113 I - Chronic Absence and Truancy)
```

Authority to Expel

A student may be expelled only by the Board. (Education Code 48918(j))

As required by law, the Superintendent or principal shall recommend expulsion and the Board shall expel any student found to have committed any of the following "mandatory recommendation and mandatory expulsion" acts at school or at a school activity off school grounds: (Education Code 48915)

1. Possessing a firearm which is not an imitation firearm, as verified by a certificated employee, unless the student had obtained prior written permission to possess the item from a certificated school employee, with the principal or designee's concurrence

(cf. 513) ** - Weapons and Dangerous Instruments)

- Selling or otherwise furnishing a firearm
- 3. Brandishing a knife at another person
- 4. Unlawfully selling a controlled substance listed in Health and Safety Code 11053-11058

- Committing or attempting to commit a sexual assault as defined in Penal Code 261, 266c,
 286, 288, 288a, or 289, or committing a sexual battery as defined in Penal Code 243.4
- 6. Possessing an explosive as defined in 18 USC 921

For all other violations listed in the accompanying administrative regulation, the Superintendent or principal shall have the discretion to recommend expulsion of a student. If expulsion is recommended, the Board shall order the student expelled only if it makes a finding of either or both of the following: (Education Code 48915(b) and (e))

- 1. That other means of correction are not feasible or have repeatedly failed to bring about proper conduct
- 2. That due to the nature of the violation, the presence of the student causes a continuing danger to the physical safety of the student or others

A vote to expel a student shall be taken in an open session of a Board meeting.

The Board may vote to suspend the enforcement of the expulsion order pursuant to the requirements of law and the accompanying administrative regulation. (Education Code 48917)

No student shall be expelled for disruption or willful defiance. (Education Code 48900)

Due Process

The Board shall provide for the fair and equitable treatment of students facing suspension and/or expulsion by affording them their due process rights under the law. The Superintendent or designee shall comply with procedures for notices, hearings, and appeals as specified in law and administrative regulation. (Education Code 48911, 48915, 48918)

```
(cf. 5119 - Students Expelled from Other Districts)
(cf. 5144 2 - Suspension and Expulsion Due Process (Students with Disabilities))
```

Maintenance and Monitoring of Outcome Data

The Superintendent or designee shall maintain outcome data related to student suspensions and expulsions in accordance with Education Code 48900.8 and 48916.1, including, but not limited to, the number of students recommended for expulsion, the grounds for each recommended expulsion, the actions taken by the Board, the types of referral made after each expulsion, and the disposition of the students after the expulsion period. For any expulsion that involves the possession of a firearm, such data shall include the name of the school and the type of firearm involved, as required pursuant to 20 USC 7961. Suspension and expulsion data shall be reported to the Board annually and to the California Department of Education when so required.

BP 5144.1

SUSPENSION AND EXPULSION/DUE PROCESS (continued)

In presenting the report to the Board, the Superintendent or designee shall disaggregate data on suspensions and expulsions by school and by numerically significant student subgroups, including, but not limited to, ethnic subgroups, socioeconomically disadvantaged students. English learners, students with disabilities, foster youth, and homeless students. Based on the data, the Board shall address any identified disparities in the imposition of student discipline and shall determine whether and how the district is meeting its goals for improving school climate as specified in its local control and accountability plan.

tef. 0460 - Local Control and Accountability Plans

```
Legal Reference.
```

```
EDUCATION CODE
212.5 Sexual harassment
233 Hate violence
1981-1981 5 Encollment of students in community school
8239 1 Prohibition against expulsion of preschool student
17292 5 Program for expelled students
32261 Interagency School Safety Demonstration Act of 1985
35145 Open board meetings
35146 Closed sessions (regarding suspensions)
35291 Rules (for government and discipline of schools)
35291 5 Rules and procedures on school discipline
48645 5 Readmission: contact with juvenile justice system
48660-48666 Community day schools
48853 5 Foster youth
48900-48927 Suspension and expulsion
48950 Speech and other communication
48980 Parental notifications
19073-19079 Privacy of student records
52052 Numerically significant student subgroups
52060-52077 Local control and accountability plan
64000-64001 Consolidated application
```

Legal Reference continued. (see next page)

SUSPENSION AND EXPULSION/DUE PROCESS (continued)

```
Legal Reference (continued)
        CIVII. CODE
        4" Privileged communication
        48.8 Defamation liability
        CODE OF CIVIL PROCEDURE
        1985-1997 Subpoenas, means of production
        GOVERNMENT CODE
        11455 20 Contempt
        54950-54963 Ralph M. Brown Act
        HEALTH AND SAFET) CODE
        11014.5 Drug paraphernalia
        11053-11058 Standards and schedules
        L. BOR CODE
        230.7 Employee time off to appear in school on behalf of a child
        PENAL CODE
        31 Principal of a crime, defined
        240 Assault defined
        241.2 Assault fines
        242 Battery defined
        243.2 Battery on school property
        243 4 Sexual battery
       245 Assault with deadly weapon
        245.6 Hazing
        261 Rape defined
       266c Unlawful sexual intercourse
        286 Sodomy defined
       288 Lewd or lascivious acts with child under age 14
       288a Oral copulation
       289 Penetration of genital or anal openings
        417.27 Laser pointers
        422.55 Hate crime defined
       422 6 Interference with exercise of civil rights
       422.7 Aggravating factors for punishment
       422 75 Enhanced penalties for hate crimes
       626.2 Entry upon campus after written notice of suspension or dismissal without permission
       626 9 Gun-Free School Zone Act of 1995
       626.10 Dirks, daggers, knives, razors, or sum guns
       868 5 Supporting person: attendance during testimony of witness
```

Legal Reference continued (see next page)

SUSPENSION AND EXPULSION/DUE PROCESS (continued)

Legal Reference (continued)

WELFARE AND INSTITUTIONS CODE.

29.6 Counseling

UNITED STATES CODE, 1771,L-18

921 Definitions, firearm

UNITED STATES CODE, TILLE 20

1415(K) Placement in alternative educational setting

7961 Gun-free schools

L NITED STATES CODE TITLE 42

11432-11435 Education of homeless children and youths

COURT DECISIONS

T.H. v. San Diego Unified School District (2004) 122 Cal. App. 4th 1267

Woodbury v. Dempsey (2003) 108 Cal. App. 4th 421

Board of Education of Sacramento City Unified School District v. Sacramento County Board of Education

and Kenneth II. (2001) 85 Cal. App. 4th 1321

Fremont Union High School District v. Santa Clara County Board (1991) 235 Cal. App. 3d 118

Garcia v. Los Angeles Board of Education (1991) 123 Cal. App. 3d 807

John 4 v. San Bernardino School District (1982) 33 Cal. 3d 301

ATTORNEY GENERAL OPINIONS

84 <u>Ops.Cal.Attv.Gen.</u> 146 (2001)

80 Ops. Cal. Atty. Gen 348 (1997)

80 Ops Cal Aux Gen 91 (1997)

80 Ops Cal Atty Gen 85 (1997)

Management Resources

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION, OFFICE FOR CIVIL RIGHTS PUBLIC THONS

Dear Colleague Letter on the Nondiscriminatory Administration of School Discipline January 2014
WEB SITES

CSBA: http://www.csba.org

California Attorney General's Office http://www.oag.ca.gov

California Department of Education http://www.cde.ca.gov

U.S. Department of Education. Office for Civil Rights

http www ed gov about offices list our does crde-2012-data-summary pdf

U.S. Department of Education, Office of Safe and Healthy Students

http://www2.ed.gov/about offices list ocse oshs

Superintendent Policy

Employee Security

SP 4158
Personnel

The Santa Cruz County Superintendent of Schools desires to provide a safe and orderly work environment for all employees. As part of the Santa Cruz County Office of Education's comprehensive safety plan, the County Superintendent or designee shall develop strategies for protecting employees from potentially dangerous persons and situations and for providing necessary assistance and support when emergency situations occur.

Any employee against whom violence or any threat of violence has been directed in the workplace shall notify the County Superintendent or designee immediately. As appropriate, the County Superintendent or designee shall initiate legal and security measures to protect the employee and others in the workplace.

The County Superintendent or designee may pursue legal action on behalf of an employee against a student or their parent/guardian to recover damages to the employee or their property caused by the student's willful misconduct that occurred on Santa Cruz COE property, at a school or COE activity, or in retaliation for lawful acts of the employee in the performance of their duties. (Education Code 48904, 48905)

The County Superintendent or designee shall ensure that employees receive training in crisis prevention and intervention techniques in order to protect themselves and students. Staff development may include training in classroom management, effective communication techniques, procedures for responding to an active shooter situation, and crisis resolution.

The County Superintendent or designee also shall inform teachers, in accordance with law, of crimes and offenses committed by students who may pose a danger in the classroom. (Education Code 48201, 49079; Welfare and Institutions Code 827)

The County Superintendent or designee may make available at appropriate locations, including, but not limited to, district and school offices, gyms, and classrooms, communication devices that would enable two-way communication with law enforcement and others when emergencies occur.

Use of Pepper Spray

Employees shall not carry or possess pepper spray on school property or at school activities, except when authorized by the County Superintendent or designee for self-defense purposes. When allowed, an employee may only possess pepper spray in accordance with administrative regulations and Penal Code 22810. Any employee who is negligent or careless in the possession or handling of pepper spray shall be subject to appropriate disciplinary measures.

Reporting of Injurious Objects

The County Superintendent requires employees to take immediate action upon being made aware that any person is in possession of a weapon or unauthorized injurious object on school grounds or at a school-related or school-sponsored activity. The employee shall use their own judgment as to the potential danger involved and shall do one of the following:

- 1. Confiscate the object and deliver it to the principal or designee immediately
- 2. Immediately notify the principal or designee, who shall take appropriate action
- 3. Immediately call 911 and the principal or designee

When informing the principal or designee about the possession or seizure of a weapon or dangerous device, the employee shall report the name(s) of persons involved, witnesses, location, and the circumstances of any seizure.

Legal Reference:

EDUCATION CODE

32210-32212 Willful disturbance, public schools or meetings

32225-32226 Communication devices

35208 Liability insurance

35213 Reimbursement for loss, destruction or damage of school property

44014 Report of assault by pupil against school employee

44807 Duty concerning conduct of students

48201 Transfer of student records

48900-48926 Suspension or expulsion

49079 Notification to teacher; student who has engaged in acts re: grounds suspension or expulsion

49330-49335 Injurious objects

CIVIL CODE

51.7 Freedom from violence or intimidation

CODE OF CIVIL PROCEDURE

527.8 Workplace violence safety

GOVERNMENT CODE

995-996.4 Defense of public employees

3543.2 Scope of representation

PENAL CODE

71 Threatening public officers and employees and school officials

240-246.3 Assault and battery, especially:

241.3 Assault against school bus drivers

241.6 Assault on school employee including board member

243.3 Battery against school bus drivers

243.6 Battery against school employee including board member

245.5 Assault with deadly weapon against school employee including board member

290 Registration of sex offenders

601 Trespass by person making credible threat

626-626.11 School crimes

646.9 Stalking

22810 Purchase, possession, and use of tear gas

WELFARE AND INSTITUTIONS CODE

827 Juvenile court proceedings; reports; confidentiality

828.1 District police or security department, disclosure of juvenile records

COURT DECISIONS

City of San Jose v. William Garbett, (2010) 190 Cal. App. 4th 526

Management Resources:

WEB SITES

CSBA: http://www.csba.org

California Department of Education, Safe Schools and Violence Prevention Office:

http://www.cde.ca.gov/ls/ss

SANTA CRUZ COUNTY OFFICE OF EDUCATION

Santa Cruz, California BP 5145.3

Students

NONDISCRIMINATION/HARASSMENT

This policy shall apply to all acts constituting unlawful discrimination or harassment related to school activity or to school attendance occurring within a district school, and to acts which occur off campus or outside of school-related or school-sponsored activities but which may have an impact or create a hostile environment at school.

The Santa Cruz County Board Of Education desires to provide a safe school environment that allows all students equal access to and opportunities in the district's academic, extracurricular, and other educational support programs, services, and activities. The Board prohibits, at any district school or school activity, unlawful discrimination, including discriminatory harassment, intimidation, and bullying, targeted at any student by anyone, based on the student's actual or perceived race, color, ancestry, nationality, national origin, immigration status, ethnic group identification, ethnicity, age, religion, marital status, pregnancy, parental status, physical or mental disability, medical condition, sex, sexual orientation, gender, gender identity, gender expression, or genetic information, or association with a person or group with one or more of these actual or perceived characteristics.

(cf. 0410 - Nondiscrimination in District Programs and Activities)

(cf. 5131 - Conduct)

(cf. 5131.2 - Bullying)

(cf. 5137 - Positive School Climate)

(cf. 5145.7 - Sexual Harassment)

(cf. 5145.9 - Hate-Motivated Behavior)

(cf. 5146 - Married/Pregnant/Parenting Students)

(cf. 6164.6 - Identification and Education Under Section 504)

Unlawful discrimination, including discriminatory harassment, intimidation, or bullying, may result from physical, verbal, nonverbal, or written conduct based on any of the categories listed above. Unlawful discrimination also occurs when prohibited conduct is so severe, persistent, or pervasive that it affects a student's ability to participate in or benefit from an educational program or activity: creates an intimidating, threatening, hostile, or offensive educational environment; has the effect of substantially or unreasonably interfering with a student's academic performance; or otherwise adversely affects a student's educational opportunities.

Unlawful discrimination also includes disparate treatment of students based on one of the categories above with respect to the provision of opportunities to participate in school programs or activities or the provision or receipt of educational benefits or services.

The Board also prohibits any form of retaliation against any individual who reports or participates in the reporting of unlawful discrimination, files or participates in the filing of a complaint, or investigates or participates in the investigation of a complaint or report alleging

unlawful discrimination. Retaliation complaints shall be investigated and resolved in the same manner as a discrimination complaint.

The Superintendent or designee shall facilitate students' access to the educational program by publicizing the district's nondiscrimination policy and related complaint procedures to students, parents/guardians, and employees. In addition, the Superintendent or designee shall post the district's policies prohibiting discrimination, harassment, intimidation, and bullying and other required information on the district's web site in a manner that is easily accessible to parents/guardians and students, in accordance with law and the accompanying administrative regulation.

The Superintendent or designee shall provide training and/or information on the scope and use of the policy and complaint procedures and take other measures designed to increase the school community's understanding of the requirements of law related to discrimination. The Superintendent or designee shall regularly review the implementation of the district's nondiscrimination policies and practices and, as necessary, shall take action to remove any identified barrier to student access to or participation in the district's educational program. The Superintendent or designee shall report the findings and recommendations to the Board after each review.

```
(cf. 1312.3 - Uniform Complaint Procedures)
(cf. 1330 - Use of Facilities)
(cf. 4131 - Staff Development)
(cf. 4231 - Staff Development)
(cf. 4231 - Staff Development)
(cf. 4331 - Staff Development)
(cf. 6145 - Extracurricular and Cocurricular Activities)
(cf. 6145.2 - Athletic Competition)
(cf. 6164.2 - Guidance/Counseling Services)
```

Regardless of whether a complainant complies with the writing, timeline, and/or other formal filing requirements, all complaints alleging unlawful discrimination, including discriminatory harassment, intimidation, or bullying, shall be investigated and prompt action taken to stop the discrimination, prevent recurrence, and address any continuing effect on students.

Students who engage in unlawful discrimination, including discriminatory harassment, intimidation, retaliation, or bullying, in violation of law. Board policy, or administrative regulation shall be subject to appropriate consequence or discipline, which may include suspension or expulsion when the behavior is severe or pervasive as defined in Education Code 48900.4. Any employee who permits or engages in prohibited discrimination, including discriminatory harassment, intimidation, retaliation, or bullying, shall be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including dismissal.

```
(cf. 4118 - Dismissal/Suspension/Disciplinary Action)
(cf. 4119.21/4219.21/4319.21 - Professional Standards)
(cf. 4218 - Dismissal/Suspension/Disciplinary Action)
(cf. 5144 - Discipline)
```

(cf. 5144.1 - Suspension and Expulsion/Due Process)

(cf. 5144.2 - Suspension and Expulsion/Due Process (Students with Disabilities))

(cf. 5145.2 - Freedom of Speech/Expression)

Record-Keeping

The Superintendent or designee shall maintain a record of all reported cases of unlawful discrimination, including discriminatory harassment, intimidation, or bullying, to enable the district to monitor, address, and prevent repetitive prohibited behavior in district schools.

(cf. 3580 - District Records)

Legal Reference:

EDUCATION CODE

200-262.4 Prohibition of discrimination

48900.3 Suspension or expulsion for act of hate violence

48900.4 Suspension or expulsion for threats or harassment

48904 Liability of parent/guardian for willful student misconduct

48907 Student exercise of free expression

48950 Freedom of speech

48985 Translation of notices

49020-49023 Athletic programs

49060-49079 Student records

51500 Prohibited instruction or activity

51501 Prohibited means of instruction

60044 Prohibited instructional materials

CIVIL CODE

1714.1 Liability of parents/guardians for willful misconduct of minor

GOVERNMENT CODE

11135 Nondiscrimination in programs or activities funded by state

PENAL CODE

422.55 Definition of hate crime

422.6 Crimes, harassment

CODE OF REGULATIONS, TITLE 5

432 Student record

4600-4670 Uniform complaint procedures

4900-4965 Nondiscrimination in elementary and secondary education programs

UNITED STATES CODE. TITLE 20

1681-1688 Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972

UNITED STATES CODE. TITLE 29

794 Section 504 of Rehabilitation Act of 1973

UNITED STATES CODE. TITLE 42

2000d-2000e-17 Title VI and Title VII Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended

2000h-2-2000h-6 Title IX of the Civil Rights Act of 1964

6101-6107 Age Discrimination Act of 1975

12101-12213 Title II equal opportunity for individuals with disabilities

CODE OF FEDERAL REGULATIONS. TITLE 28

35.107 Nondiscrimination on basis of disability: complaints

CODE OF FEDERAL REGULATIONS. TITLE 34

99.31 Disclosure of personally identifiable information

100.3 Prohibition of discrimination on basis of race, color or national origin

104.7 Designation of responsible employee for Section 504

104.8 Notice

106.8 Designation of responsible employee for Title IX

106.9 Notification of nondiscrimination on basis of sex

110.25 Prohibition of discrimination based on age

COURT DECISIONS

Donovan v. Poway Unified School District. (2008) 167 Cal.App.4th 567 Flores v. Morgan Hill Unified School District. (2003) 324 F.3d 1130

Management Resources:

CSBA PUBLICATIONS

Updated Legal Guidance: Protecting Transgender and Gender Nonconforming Students Against Sex Discrimination, March 2017

CALIFORNIA OFFICE OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL PUBLICATIONS

Promoting a Safe and Secure Learning Environment for All: Guidance and Model Policies to Assist California's K-12 Schools in Responding to Immigration Issues. April 2018

FIRST AMENDMENT CENTER PUBLICATIONS

Public Schools and Sexual Orientation: A First Amendment Framework for Finding Common Ground, 2006

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION, OFFICE FOR CIVIL RIGHTS PUBLICATIONS Examples of Policies and Emerging Practices for Supporting Transgender Students. May 2016

Dear Colleague Letter: Title IX Coordinators. April 2015

Resolution Agreement Between the Arcadia Unified School District. U.S. Department of Education. Office for Civil Rights. and the U.S. Department of Justice. Civil Rights Division. (2013) OCR 09-12-1020. DOJ 169-12C-70

Dear Colleague Letter: Harassment and Bullying. October 2010

Notice of Non-Discrimination. Fact Sheet. August 2010

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES PUBLICATIONS

Guidance to Federal Financial Assistance Recipients Regarding Title VI Prohibition Against National Origin Discrimination Affecting Limited English Proficient Persons. August 2003 WEB SITES

CSBA: http://www.csba.org

California Department of Education: http://www.cde.ca.gov California Office of the Attorney General: http://oag.ca.gov California Safe Schools Coalition: http://www.casafeschools.org First Amendment Center: http://www.firstamendmentcenter.org

U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights: http://www.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr

SANTA CRUZ COUNTY OFFICE OF EDUCATION

Santa Cruz. California BP 5132

Students

DRESS AND GROOMING

The Santa Cruz County Board of Education believes that appropriate dress and grooming contribute to a productive learning environment. The Board expects students to wear clothing that is suitable for the school activities in which they participate. Students shall not wear clothing that presents a health or safety hazard or causes a substantial disruption to the educational program.

```
(cf. 4119.22-4219.22-4319.22 - Dress and Grooming)
```

District and school rules pertaining to student attire shall be included in student handbooks, may be posted in school offices and classrooms, and may be periodically reviewed with all students as necessary.

Students shall not be prohibited from dressing in a manner consistent with their gender identity or gender expression or with their religious or cultural observance.

```
(cf. 5145.3 - Nondiscrimination Harassment)
(cf. 5145.7 - Sexual Harassment)
```

In addition, the dress code shall not discriminate against students based on hair texture and protective hairstyles, including, but not limited to, braids, locks, and twists. (Education Code 212.1)

The principal or designee is authorized to enforce this policy and shall inform any student who does not reasonably conform to the dress code. The dress code shall not be enforced in a manner that discriminates against a particular viewpoint or results in a disproportionate application of the dress code based on students' gender, sexual orientation, race, ethnicity, household income, or body type or size.

```
(cf. 0410 - Nondiscrimination in District Programs and Activities)
(cf. 0415 - Equity)
(cf. 5145 2 - Freedom of Speech Expression)
```

School administrators, teachers, and other staff shall be notified of appropriate and equitable enforcement of the dress code.

```
(cf. 4131 - Staff Development)
(cf. 4231 - Staff Development)
(cf. 4331 - Staff Development)
```

When practical, students shall not be directed to correct a dress code violation during instructional time or in front of other students.

Adopted: November 19, 2020

Repeated violations or refusal to comply with the district's dress code may result in disciplinary action.

(cf 5144 - Discipline)

Gang-Related Apparel

The principal, staff, and parents/guardians at a school may establish a reasonable dress code that prohibits students from wearing gang-related apparel when there is evidence of a gang presence that disrupts or threatens to disrupt the school's activities. Such a proposed dress code shall be presented to the Board, which shall approve the plan upon determining that it is necessary to protect the health and safety of the school environment. The dress code policy may be included in the school's comprehensive safety plan. (Education Code 35183)

```
(cf. 0450 - Comprehensive Safety Plan)
(cf. 5136 - Gangs)
```

When determining specific items of clothing that may be defined as gang apparel, the school shall ensure that the determination is free from bias based on race, ethnicity, national origin, immigration status, or other protected characteristics.

Uniforms

The Board may approve a school-initiated dress code requiring students at the school to wear a school uniform whenever the Board determines that such a dress code will promote student achievement, a positive school climate, and/or student safety.

The Superintendent or designee shall establish procedures whereby parents/guardians may choose to have their children exempted from the school uniform policy. Students shall not be penalized academically, otherwise discriminated against, or denied attendance to school if their parents/guardians so decide. (Education Code 35183)

The Superintendent or designee shall ensure that resources are identified to assist economically disadvantaged students in obtaining uniforms. (Education Code 35183)

Legal Reference (see next page)

DRESS AND GROOMING (continued)

Legal Reference

EDI CATION CODE

212.1 Nondiscrimination based on race or ethnicity

220 Nondiscrimination

32281 School safety plans

35183 School dress codes: uniforms

35183 5 Sun-protective clothing

48907 Student exercise of free expression

49066 Grades, effect of physical education class apparel

COURT DECISIONS

Jacobs v. Clark County School District (2008) 26 F 3d 419

Harper v. Poway Unified School District (2006) 445 App. 3d 166

Maryin H. Jeglin et al v. San Jacinto Unified School District et al. (C.D. Cal. 1993)

82" F.Supp. 1459

Arcadia Unified School District v. California Department of Education (1992) 2 Cal. 4th 251

Hazelwood School District v. Kuhlmeier (1988) 108 S. Ct. 562

<u>Hartzell v. Connell</u> (1984) 35 Cal. 3d 899

Tinker v. Des Moines Independent Community School District (1969) 393 U.S. 503

Students BP 5144

DISCIPLINE

The County Board of Education desires to provide a safe, supportive, and positive school environment conducive to student learning and to prepare students for responsible citizenship by fostering self-discipline and personal responsibility. The County Board believes that high expectations for student behavior, use of effective school and classroom management strategies, and parent involvement can minimize the need for discipline.

The County Superintendent of Schools or designee shall approve for each school, a complement of effective, age-appropriate strategies for correcting student behavior. Such strategies may include, but are not limited to, conferences with students and their parents/guardians; use of study, guidance, or other intervention-related teams; enrollment in a program teaching pro-social behavior or anger management; and participation in a restorative justice program. Staff shall use preventative measures and positive conflict resolution techniques whenever possible. Disciplinary measures that may result in loss of instructional time or cause students to be disengaged from school, such as suspension and expulsion, shall be imposed only when required by law and when other means of correction have failed. (Education Code 48900.5)

County Board policies and administrative regulations shall outline acceptable student conduct and provide the basis for sound disciplinary practices.

The administrative staff at each school may develop disciplinary rules to meet the school's particular needs. However, the rules shall be consistent with law, County Board policy, and administrative regulations. The County Board may review, at an open meeting, the approved school discipline rules for consistency with County Board policy and state law. (Education Code 35291.5)

At all times, the safety of students and staff and maintenance of an orderly school environment shall be priorities in determining appropriate discipline. When misconduct occurs, staff shall attempt to identify the causes of the student's behavior and implement appropriate discipline. When choosing between different disciplinary strategies, staff shall consider the effect of each option on the student's health and opportunity to learn.

Staff shall enforce disciplinary rules fairly, consistently, and in accordance with the Santa Cruz County Office of Education's nondiscrimination policies.

The County Superintendent or designee shall provide professional development as necessary to assist staff in developing consistent classroom management skills.

implementing effective disciplinary techniques, and establishing cooperative relationships with parents/guardians.

The County Superintendent or designee may report to the County Board regarding disciplinary strategies used in each school in the immediately preceding school and their effect on student learning.

Corporal Punishment

Corporal punishment shall not be used as a disciplinary measure against any student. Corporal punishment includes the willful infliction of, or willfully causing the infliction of, physical pain on a student. (Education Code 49901)

However, corporal punishment does not include any pain or discomfort suffered by a student as a result of his/her voluntary participation in an athletic or other recreational competition or activity. In addition, an employee's use of force that is reasonable and necessary to protect himself/herself, students, staff, or other persons, to prevent damage to property, or to obtain possession of weapons or other dangerous objects within the control of the student is not corporal punishment (Education Code 49901)

Adopted: 10 16 2014

Regulation approved: Students

SANTA CRUZ COUNTY OFFICE OF EDUCATION

Santa Cruz. California BP 5131.2

BULLYING

The County Board of Education recognizes the harmful effects of bullying on student well-being, student learning, and school attendance and desires to provide a safe school environment that protects students from physical and emotional harm. No individual or group shall, through physical, written, verbal, visual, or other means, harass, sexually harass, threaten, intimidate, cyberbully, cause bodily injury to, or commit hate violence against any student or school personnel, or retaliate against them for filing a complaint or participating in the complaint resolution process.

tcf. 5145.3 - Nondiscrimination Harassment) (cf. 5145.7 - Sexual Harassment)

Examples of Prohibited Conduct

Bullying is an aggressive behavior that involves a real or perceived imbalance of power between individuals with the intent to cause emotional or physical harm. Bullying can be physical, verbal, or social/relational, involves repetition or potential repetition of a deliberate act, and includes, but is not limited to, any act described in Education Code 48900(r).

Cyberbullying includes the electronic creation or transmission of harassing communications, direct threats, or other harmful texts, sounds, or images. Cyberbullying also includes breaking into another person's electronic account or assuming that person's online identity in order to damage that person's reputation.

Examples of the types of prohibited conduct that may constitute bullying include, but are not limited to:

- 1. Physical bullying that inflicts harm upon a person's body or possessions, such as hitting, kicking, pinching, spitting, tripping, pushing, taking or breaking someone's possessions, or making cruel or rude hand gestures
- 2. Verbal bullying that includes saying or writing hurtful things, such as teasing, name-calling, inappropriate sexual comments, taunting, or threats to cause harm
- 3. Social/relational bullying that harms a person's reputation or relationships, such as leaving a person out of an activity on purpose, influencing others not to be friends with someone, spreading rumors, or embarrassing someone in public
- 4. Sending demeaning or hateful text messages or emails, sending rumors by email or by posting on social networking sites, or posting embarrassing photos, videos, web site, or fake profiles.

BP 5131.2

Measures to Prevent Bullying

The County Board encourages the involvement of students, parents/guardians, staff, social services, mental health services, law enforcement, courts, and other agencies and community organizations in the development and implementation of effective strategies to promote safety in schools and the community.

The County Board incorporates any strategies developed by the County Superintendent of Schools implementing this policy, which may include, but are not limited to:

- 1. Ensuring that each school establishes clear rules for student conduct and implements strategies to promote a positive, collaborative school climate
- 2. Providing to students, through student handbooks and other age-appropriate means, information about county office of education (COE) and school rules related to bullying, mechanisms available for reporting incidents or threats, and the consequences for engaging in bullying
- 3. Encouraging students to notify school staff when they are being bullied or when they suspect that another student is being bullied, and providing means by which students may report threats or incidents confidentially and anonymously
- 4. Conducting an assessment of bullying incidents at each school and, if necessary, increasing supervision and security in areas where bullying most often occurs, such as playgrounds, hallways, restrooms, and cafeterias
- 5. Annually notifying COE employees that, pursuant to Education Code 234.1, any school staff who witnesses an act of bullying against a student has a responsibility to immediately intervene to stop the incident when it is safe to do so
- 6. Providing professional development to all school staff who have regular interaction with students, including information regarding staff's obligation to prevent discrimination, harassment, intimidation, and bullying of students and annually making available the California Department of Education's online training module on the dynamics of bullying and cyberbullying pursuant to Education Code 32283.5
- 7. Providing students with instruction, as appropriate, that promotes social-emotional learning, effective communication skills, conflict resolution skills, and appropriate online behavior and teaches students about the negative impact of bullying, discrimination, intimidation, and harassment based on actual or perceived immigration status, religious beliefs and customs, or any other individual bias or prejudice

Preventive strategies may be incorporated into schools' comprehensive safety plans and, to the extent possible, into the local control and accountability plan and other applicable COE and school plans.

(cf. 0460 - Local Control and Accountability Plan)

Complaints

Any complaint of bullying shall be submitted to and investigated by the individual(s), position(s), or unit(s) designated by the County Superintendent and, if determined to be discriminatory, shall be resolved in accordance with law and BP 1312.3 - Uniform Complaint Procedures. If, during the investigation, it is determined that a complaint is about nondiscriminatory bullying, the principal or designee shall inform the complainant and shall take all necessary actions to resolve the complaint.

(cf. 1312.3 - Uniform Complaint Procedures)

Discipline/Corrective Actions

A victim of bullying, witness, perpetrator, or other student affected by an act of bullying may be referred to a school counselor, school psychologist, social worker, child welfare attendance personnel, school nurse, or other school support service personnel for case management, counseling, and/or participation in a restorative justice program as appropriate. (Education Code 48900.9)

In addition, corrective actions for a student who commits an act of bullying may include behavioral intervention and education and, if the behavior is severe or pervasive, may include notification of the student's parent/guardian, suspension or expulsion, and/or referral to law enforcement.

Legal Reference (see next page)

Legal Reference

EDUCATION CODE

200-262 4 Prohibition of discrimination

32282 Comprehensive safety plan

32283 5 Bullying, online training

48900-48925 Suspension or expulsion

48985 Translation of notices

\$2066-52069. Local control and accountability plan

PEXAL CODE

422.55 Definition of hate crime

64" Use of camera or other instrument to invade person's privacy, misdemeanor

647.7 Use of camera or other instrument to invade person's privacy punishment

653.2 Electronic communication devices, threats to vatety

CODE OF REGULATIONS, TITLE 5

4600-4670 Uniform complaint procedures

UNITED STATES CODE. TITLE 47

254 Universal service discounts (e-rate)

CODE OF FEDERAL REGULATIONS, TITLE 28

35 107 Nondiscrimination on basis of disability, complaints

CODE OF FEDERAL REGULATIONS, TITLE 34

104.7 Designation of responsible employee for Section 504.

106.8 Designation of responsible employee for Title IX

110 25 Notification of nondiscrimination on the basis of age

COURT DECISIONS

Wynar v. Douglas County School District (2013) 728 F 3d 1062

J.C. v. Beverly Hills Unified School District. (2010) 711 F. Supp 2d 1094

Lavine v. Blaine School District, (2002) 279 F 3d 719

Management Resources (see next page)

Vlanagement Resources.

CSB4 PUBLICATIONS

Final Guidance AB 1266, Transgender and Gender Vonconforming Students, Privacy, Programs

Activities & Facilities, Legal Guidance, March 2014

Providing a Safe, Vondiscriminatory School Environment for Transgender and Gender-Nonconforming Students, Policy Brief, February 2014

Addressing the Conditions of Children. Focus on Bullying. Governance Brief. December 2012

Safe Schools: Strategies for Governing Boards to Ensure Student Success 2011

Cyberbullying: Policy Considerations for Boards. Policy Brief, rev. July 2010.

Building Healthy Communities A School Leaders Guide to Collaboration and Community Engagement 2009

CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION PUBLICATIONS

Bullying Module

California's Social and Emotional Learning: Guiding Principles, 2018

Social and Emotional Learning in California: A Guide to Resources, 2018

Health Education Content Standards for California Public Schools Kindergarten Through Grade Twelve 2008

Bullving at School, 2003

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION, OFFICE FOR CIVIL RIGHTS PUBLICATIONS

Dear Colleague Letter: Responding to Bullying of Students with Disabilities. October 2014

Guidance to America's Schools Bullying of Students with Disabilities. October 2014

Dear Colleague Letter: Guidance on Schools' Obligations to Protect Students from Student-on-Student

Harassment on the Basis of Sex. Race, Color and National Origin, and Disability. October 26, 2010

Dear Colleague Letter: Harassment and Bullying. October 2010 WEB SITES

CSBA: http://www.csba.org

California Department of Education, Safe Schools Office. http://www.cde.ca/gov/ls/ss

California Office of the Attorney General http oag ca gov

Center on Great Teachers and Leaders https://gilcenter.org

Collaborative for Academic Social and Emotional Learning https://casel.org

Common Sense Media http://www.commonsensemedia.org

Vational School Safety Center http://www.schoolsafety/us

Partnership for Children and Youth https www.partnerforchildren org

U.S. Department of Education http://www.ed.gov

Santa Cruz County Board of Education

Board Policy BP 5137 Students

Positive School Climate

Note: The following optional policy may be revised to reflect district practice.

The Governing Board desires to enhance student learning by providing an orderly, caring, and nurturing educational and social environment in which all students can feel safe and take pride in their school and their achievements. The school environment should be characterized by positive interpersonal relationships among students and between students and staff.

(cf. 0410 - Nondiscrimination in District Programs and Activities) (cf. 3515 - Campus Security) (cf. 3515.2 - Disruptions) (cf. 3515.2 - Disruptions) (cf. 5030 - Student Wellness) (cf. 5131.4 - Student Disturbances) (cf. 5142 - Safety) (cf. 5145.3 - Nondiscrimination/Harassment)

All staff are expected to serve as role models for students by demonstrating positive, professional attitudes and respect toward each student and other staff members. Teachers shall use effective classroom management techniques based on clear expectations for student behavior.

(cf. 4119.21/4219.21/4319.21 - Professional Standards)

Staff shall consistently enforce Board policies and regulations which establish rules for appropriate student conduct, including prohibitions against bullying, cyberbullying, harassment of students, hazing, other violence or threats of violence against students and staff, and drug, alcohol, and tobacco use.

(cf. 0450 - Comprehensive Safety Plan)
(cf. 3513.3 - Tobacco-Free Schools)
(cf. 4020 - Drug and Alcohol-Free Workplace)
(cf. 5131 - Conduct) (cf. 5131.1 - Bus Conduct)
(cf. 5131.6 - Alcohol and Drugs)
(cf. 5131.7 - Weapons and Dangerous Instruments)
(cf. 5136 - Gangs)
(cf. 5144 - Discipline)

Board Approved. February 20, 2020

```
(cf. 5144.1 - Suspension and Expulsion/Due Process)
(cf. 5144.2 - Suspension and Expulsion/Due Process (Students with Disabilities))
(cf. 5145.2 - Freedom of Speech/Expression)
(cf. 5145.7 - Sexual Harassment)
(cf. 5145.9 - Hate-Motivated Behavior)
```

The district's curriculum shall include age-appropriate character education which includes, but is not limited to, the principles of equality, human dignity, mutual respect, fairness, honesty, and citizenship. Teachers are encouraged to employ cooperative learning strategies that foster positive interactions in the classroom among students from diverse backgrounds.

```
(cf. 5131.9 - Academic Honesty)
(cf. 6141 - Curriculum Development and Evaluation)

(cf. 6142.3 - Civic Education)
(cf. 6142.4 - Service Learning/Community Service Classes)
(cf. 6142.92- History-Social Science Instruction)
(cf. 6161.1 - Selection and Evaluation of Instructional Materials)
```

The Superintendent or designee may develop other strategies to enhance students' feelings of connectedness with the schools, such as campus beautification projects, graffiti removal, development of extracurricular activities and afterschool programs, pairing of adult mentors with individual students, recognition of student achievement, and encouragement of strong family and community involvement in the schools.

```
(cf. 1240 - Volunteer Assistance)
(cf. 5126 - Awards for Achievement)
(cf. 5131.5 - Vandalism and Graffiti)
(cf. 5148.2 - Before/After School Programs)
(cf. 6020 - Parent Involvement)
(cf. 6145 - Extracurricular and Cocurricular Activities)
(cf. 6145.5 - Student Organizations and Equal Access)
```

Students shall have opportunities to voice their concerns about school policies and practices and to share responsibility for solving problems that affect their school.

The schools shall promote nonviolent conflict resolution techniques in order to encourage attitudes and behaviors that foster harmonious relations. As part of this effort, students shall be taught the skills necessary to reduce violence,

Board Approved February 20 2020

including communication skills, anger management, bias reduction, and mediation skills.

(cf. 5138 - Conflict Resolution/Peer Mediation) (cf. 6164.2 - Guidance/Counseling Services)

Staff shall receive professional development designed to improve classroom management, conflict resolution techniques, and communications with students and parents/guardians including persons of diverse backgrounds.

(cf. 4131 - Staff Development) (cf. 4231 - Staff Development) (cf. 4331 - Staff Development)

Legal Reference:

EDUCATION CODE 233-233.8 Hate violence prevention 32280-32289 School safety plans 32295.5 Teen court programs 35181 Governing board policy on responsibilities of students 35291-35291.5 Rules 44807 Teachers' duty concerning conduct of students 48900-48925 Suspension and expulsion

Management Resources:

CSBA PUBLICATIONS

Cyberbullying: Policy Considerations for Boards, Policy Brief, July 2010 CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION PUBLICATIONS Bullying at School. 2003 Creating Safe and Drug-Free Schools: An Action Guide, 1996

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION PUBLICATIONS

Preventing Bullying: A Manual for Schools and Communities, 1998 WEB SITES CSBA: http://www.csba.org California Department of Education, Learning Support: http://www.cde.ca.gov/ls National School Safety Center: http://www.schoolsafety.us U.S. Department of Education, Office of Safe and Healthy Students: https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/oese/oshs

(3/93 2/95) 3/08)

The Governing Board recognizes that the COE has the primary responsibility to ensure compliance with applicable state and federal laws and regulations governing educational programs. The COE shall investigate complaints alleging failure to comply with such laws and/or alleging discrimination, harassment, intimidation or bullying and shall seek to resolve those complaints in accordance with the uniform complaint procedures.

The COE shall follow uniform complaint procedures to resolve any complaint alleging unlawful discrimination, harassment, intimidation or bullying in COE programs and activities based on actual or perceived characteristics of race or ethnicity, color, ancestry, nationality, national origin, ethnic group identification, age, religion, marital or parental status, physical or mental disability, sex, sexual orientation, gender, gender identity, gender expression, or genetic information, or any other characteristic identified in Education Code 200 or 220, Penal Code 422.55, or Government Code 11135, or based on association with a person or group with one or more of these actual or perceived characteristics.

Uniform complaint procedures shall also be sued when addressing complaints alleging the district's failure of comply with the prohibition against requiring students to pay fees, deposits, or other charges for participation in educational activities, the requirements for the development and adoption of a school safety plan, and with state and/or federal laws in adult education programs, consolidated categorical aid programs, migrant education, career technical and technical education and career technical and technical training programs, child care and development programs, child nutrition programs, and special education programs.

The Board acknowledges and respects every individual's right to privacy. Discrimination, harassment, intimidation or bullying complaints shall be investigated in a manner that protects the confidentiality of the parties and the integrity of the process. This may include keeping the identity of the complainant confidential, as appropriate and except to the extent necessary to carry out the investigation or proceedings, as determined by the Superintendent or designee, on a case-by-case basis.

The County Board prohibits any form of retaliation against any complainant in the complaint process. Participation in the complaint process shall not in any way affect the status, grades, or work assignments of the complainant.

The County Board encourages the early, informal resolution of complaints at the site level whenever possible.

The County Board recognizes that a neutral mediator can often suggest a compromise that is agreeable to all parties in a dispute. In accordance with uniform complaint procedures, whenever all parties to a complaint agree to try resolving their problem through mediation, the Superintendent or designee shall initiate the process. The

Superintendent or designee shall ensure that the results are consistent with state and federal laws and regulations

The COE's Williams uniform complaint procedure. AR 1312.4, shall be used to investigate and resolve any complaint related to the following:

- 1. Sufficiency of textbooks or instructional materials
- 2. Emergency or urgent facilities conditions that pose a threat to the health or safety of students or staff
- 3. Teacher vacancies and misassignments
- 4. Local Control Funding Formula
- 5. Local Control Accountability Plan

Legal Reference EDUCATION CODE 200-262 4 Prohibition of discrimination 8200-8498 Child care and development programs 8500-8538 Adult basic education 18100-18203 School libraries 32289 School safety plan, uniform complaint procedures 35186 Williams uniform complaint procedures 48985 Notices in language other than English 49010-49013 Student fees 49060-49079 Student records 49490-49590 Child marition programs 52060-5207" Local control and accountability plan, especially 520°5 Complaint for lack of compliance with local control and accountability plan requirements 52160-52178 Bilingual education programs 52300-52490 Career technical education 52500-52616 24 Adult schools 52800-52870 School-based program coordination 54400-54425 Compensatory education programs 54440-54445 Vigrant education 54460-54529 Compensatory education programs 56000-5686" Special education programs 59000-59300 Special schools and centers 64000-64001 Consolidated application process GOVERNMENT CODE 11135 Nondiscrimination in programs or activities funded by state 12900-12996 Fair Employment and Housing Act PENAL CODE 422.55 Hate crime, definition 422.6 Interference with constitutional right or privilege CODE OF REGULATIONS, TITLE 5 3080 Application of section 4600-4687 Uniform complaint procedures 4900-4965 Nondiscrimination in elementary and secondary education programs UNITED STATES CODE. TITLE 20 1221 Application of laws 1232g Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act 1681-1688 Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 6301-6577 Title I basic programs 6801-68"1 Title III language instruction for limited English proficient and immigrant students 7101-7184 Safe and Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act 7201-7283g Title V promoting informed parental choice and innovative programs 7301-7372 Title V rural and low-income school programs 12101-12213 Title II equal opportunity for individuals with disabilities